Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Science of the Total Environment

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/scitotenv

Review Desalination brine disposal methods and treatment technologies – A review



Argyris Panagopoulos *, Katherine-Joanne Haralambous, Maria Loizidou

Unit of Environmental Science and Technology, School of Chemical Engineering, National Technical University of Athens, 9 Iroon Polytechniou St., Zografou, 15780, Athens, Greece

HIGHLIGHTS

GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- Brine is the by-product of the desalination process.
- Disposal methods and treatment technologies are evaluated.
- Membrane- and thermal-based treatment technologies are analyzed.
- A brine treatment technology framework is introduced for Zero Liquid Discharge.
- Challenges and future prospects for ZLD treatment technologies are presented.



ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 25 May 2019 Received in revised form 19 July 2019 Accepted 21 July 2019 Available online 25 July 2019

Editor: Damia Barcelo

Keywords: Desalination brine Brine disposal method Brine treatment technology Zero liquid discharge Recovery Review

ABSTRACT

Brine, also known as concentrate, is the by-product of the desalination process that has an adverse impact on the environment due to its high salinity. Hence, viable and cost-effective brine management systems are needed to reduce environmental pollution. Currently, various disposal methods have been practiced, including surface water discharge, sewer discharge, deep-well injection, evaporation ponds and land application. However, these brine disposal methods are unsustainable and restricted by high capital costs and non-universal application. Nowadays, brine treatment is considered one of the most promising alternatives to brine disposal, since treatment results in the reduction of environmental pollution, minimization of waste volume and production of freshwater with high recovery. This review article evaluates current practices in brine management, including disposal methods and treatment technologies. Based upon the side-by-side comparison of technologies, a brine treatment technology framework is introduced to outline the Zero Liquid Discharge (ZLD) approach through high freshwater recovery and wastewater volume minimization. Furthermore, an overview of brine characteristics and its sources, as well as its negative impact on the environment is discussed. Finally, the paper highlights future research areas for brine treatment technologies aiming to enhance the effectiveness and viability of desalination.

Abbreviations: AEM, anion exchange membrane; AGMD, air gap membrane distillation; BC, brine concentrator; BCr, brine crystallizer; BW, brackish water; BWRO, brackish water reverse osmosis; CEM, cation exchange membrane; CF, concentration factor; CFRO, counterflow reverse osmosis; COMRO, cascading osmotically mediated reverse osmosis; DC, direct current; DCMD, direct contact membrane distillation; DT, disc tube; EC, eutectic concentration; ECP, external concentration polarization; ED, electrodialysis; EDM, electrodialysis; EDM, electrodialysis; EDM, electrodialysis; EDR, electrodialysis; reversal; EFC, eutectic freeze crystallization; EP, eutectic point; ET, eutectic temperature; FO, forward osmosis; HPRO, high-pressure reverse osmosis; ICP, internal concentration polarization; MCr, membrane crystallization; MD, membrane distillation; MED, multi-effect distillation; MSF, multi-stage flash distillation; NF, nanofiltration; OARO, osmotically assisted reverse osmosis; FD, polypenpylene; PTFE, polytetrafluoroethylene; PVDF, polyvinylidene fluoride; RES, renewable energy sources; RO, reverse osmosis; SD, spray dryer; SEC, specific energy consumption; SCMD, sweeping gas membrane distillation; SW, seawater; SWRO, seawater reverse osmosis; VMD, vacuum membrane distillation; WAIV, wind-aided intensified evaporation; WWTP, wastewater treatment plant; ZLD, zero liquid discharge.

* Corresponding author.

E-mail addresses: argyrispan@hotmail.com (A. Panagopoulos), harjo@chemeng.ntua.gr (K-J. Haralambous), mloiz@chemeng.ntua.gr (M. Loizidou).



Contents

1.	1. Introduction	
2.	2. Desalination brine and its environmental impacts	
	2.1. Characteristics of brine	
	2.2. Environmental impacts	
3.	3. Current brine disposal methods	
	3.1. Surface water discharge	
	3.2. Sewer discharge	
	3.3. Deep-well injection.	
	3.4. Evaporation ponds	
	3.5. Land application	
	3.6. Evaluation and comparison of brine disposal methods	
4.	4. Brine treatment and zero liquid discharge (ZLD) approach	
5.	5. Membrane-based technologies for brine treatment	
	5.1. Reverse osmosis and high-pressure reverse osmosis	
	5.2. Forward osmosis	
	5.3. Osmotically assisted reverse osmosis	
	5.4. Membrane distillation	
	5.5. Membrane crystallization	
	5.6. Electrodialysis and electrodialysis reversal	
	5.7. Electrodialysis metathesis	
6.	6. Thermal-based technologies for brine treatment	
	6.1. Brine concentrator and crystallizer	
	6.2. Multi-stage flash distillation and multi-effect distillation	
	6.3. Spray dryer	
	6.4. Eutectic freeze crystallization	
	6.5. Wind-aided intensified eVaporation	
7.	7. Evaluation and comparison of desalination brine treatment technologies	
	7.1. Energy consumption	
	7.2. Overall performance	
	7.3. Environmental impacts, challenges and future prospects	
8.	8. Conclusions	
Ack	Acknowledgements	
Refe	References	

1. Introduction

Water is unquestionably the source of life on our planet and the driving force of human progress. As the world's population is growing and the pollution of existing natural water resources is increasing, water scarcity has increased significantly in recent years. The world population is expected to increase from 7.7 billion in 2017 to 9.4–10.2 billion by 2050, with two-thirds of the population residing in cities. At the same time, it is estimated that >50% of the countries on our planet could address water stress or water shortage by 2025, while by 2050, as much as 75% of the world's population could address water scarcity (Liyanaarachchi et al., 2013; UNESCO, 2017). Hence, the global scarcity of freshwater is a vital and serious humanitarian issue that has to be addressed. For this reason, most countries have been investigating alternatives to conventional water resources.

Desalination is perceived as a viable and feasible solution to address this worldwide problem. In the desalination, the feed water is separated into two streams, the product stream (freshwater) and the by-product stream (brine). At the end of 2017, there were 19,372 desalination plants worldwide with a total desalination capacity of roughly 99.8 million m³/day (IDA and GWI, 2017). Despite the fact that desalination produces freshwater, a crucial environmental issue is the brine co-produced from desalination processes (Sadhwani Alonso and Melián-Martel, 2018).

Brine is commonly disposed of in the environment with various methods, such as surface water discharge, sewer discharge, deep-well injection, evaporation ponds and land application (Mickley, 2018).

Brine, except its high salinity, may contain dangerous pretreatment chemicals, organics and heavy metals. Numerous researchers investigated the negative environmental impact of brine disposal on the marine environment, groundwater and soil quality. Thus, potential environmental damage includes eutrophication, pH fluctuations, increase of heavy metals in marine environments, etc. (Heck et al., 2016; Petersen et al., 2018; Heck et al., 2018).

Despite the fact that disposal methods have been widely used so far, the concern about a long-term impact on the environment and human health leads to the need for a different approach. To eliminate the demand for brine disposal, desalination brine can be treated using the Zero Liquid Discharge (ZLD) approach. ZLD effectively minimizes wastewater discharge and enables freshwater and salt to be recovered (Wenten et al., 2017). ZLD can be achieved through various membrane-based and thermal-based technologies. Two technologies specifically developed for brine treatment, the brine concentrator and crystallizer, are currently being applied in full scale. To date, these technologies have very high capital and operating costs, so their adoption is limited (Mansour et al., 2018). Consequently, with the development of new emerging technologies and the enhancement of the existing commercial technologies, more effective ZLD systems can be available.

The main objective of this review is to analyze and evaluate the brine management practices, including disposal methods and treatment technologies. Initially, the characteristics of brine and its adverse environmental impacts are presented. Further, brine disposal methods and the need for a different beneficial approach are widely discussed. An analysis and a comparison of brine treatment technologies are presented, while a brine treatment framework is introduced to achieve ZLD. Finally, future research areas for technology improvement and broader implementation of ZLD systems are presented.

2. Desalination brine and its environmental impacts

Brine, also known as concentrate or reject, is the highly concentrated saline water produced as a by-product in desalination processes. This liquid stream contains most of the dissolved solids of feed water in concentrated form, as well as some pretreatment chemicals (e.g., residual amounts of antiscalants, coagulants and flocculants) and microbial contaminants. Brine is a broad term used for the desalination by-product regardless of its salinity, however, this term is usually used for saline streams of >55,000 mg/L of total dissolved solids (TDS). In this approach, brine with a TDS concentration of >55,000 mg/L can be called 'high-TDS brine'. The quantity and quality of desalination brine depend on feed water quality, pretreatment, desalination process and water recovery rate (Voutchkov, 2014; Fatta-Kassinos et al., 2016).

2.1. Characteristics of brine

Brine quantity is a function of the desalination plant size and water recovery rate. Typically, water recovery rate (R) is expressed as the percentage (%) of the volume of freshwater produced (Q_p) to the total volume of saline feed water (Q_f),

$$\mathbf{R} = \frac{Q_p}{Q_f} \cdot 100\% \tag{1}$$

The water recovery rate of a desalination plant depends on the technology and salinity of the feed water. For example, seawater reverse osmosis (SWRO) plants usually have a water recovery rate of 40% to 55%, while brackish water reverse osmosis (BWRO) plants of 70% to 90% (Kim and Hong, 2018; Turek et al., 2017). It is obvious that higher water recovery rates lead to smaller brine volumes with higher salinities and vice versa. However, as the water recovery rate increases, the concentration of dissolved solids in the brine stream may exceed the solubility of sparingly soluble salts, such as calcium carbonate (CaCO₃), calcium sulfate (CaSO₄), barium sulfate (BaSO₄) and thus precipitation may occur. These precipitates, along with colloids, bacteria and organic matter, can foul membrane and system surfaces, decrease process performance and limit water recovery rate (Mitrouli et al., 2016; Warsinger et al., 2018). However, chemicals such as acids, scale inhibitors and disinfectants are added to the feed stream to reduce scaling and fouling and improve water recovery rate (Goh et al., 2018).

The volume of brine produced by the desalination plant can be determined by the following equation,

$$Q_b = Q_f - Q_p \tag{2}$$

Brine quality depends on the feed's salinity, the salt rejection of the membranes (in the case of a membrane-based desalination plant) and the water recovery rate. The TDS of brine (TDS_{brine}) can be defined in terms of the feed and permeate TDS (TDS_{feed} and $TDS_{permeate}$, respectively) and the R:

$$TDS_{brine} = TDS_{feed} \cdot \left(\frac{1}{1-R}\right) + \frac{R \cdot TDS_{permeate}}{100 \cdot (1-R)} \tag{3}$$

By neglecting the TDS_{permeate} (usually ~1% in SWRO), the TDS_{brine} can be defined more simply as:

$$TDS_{brine} = TDS_{feed} \cdot \left(\frac{1}{1-R}\right)$$
(4)

The concentration factor (CF) is then defined as:

$$CF = \frac{Q_{f}}{Q_{f} - Q_{p}} = \frac{1}{1 - R}$$
(5)

The concentration factor for SWRO plants is typically from 1.5 to 2 while for BWRO it is from 2.5 to 10 (Gude, 2016). Overall, the correlation between water recovery rate and concentration factor is illustrated in Fig. 1. This figure shows that as water recovery rate approaches 100%, there is a sharp increase in the concentration factor. Meanwhile, the ratio of the brine volume to saline feed water volume is decreasing linearly. Table 1 presents the characteristics of brine obtained from different desalination plants. As shown in Table 1, differences in the ion composition of the brine streams are observed. This was likely due to the variation in the feed water, chemicals and different operational conditions of the treatment processes used. Furthermore, it is noteworthy that brine from seawater (SW) desalination plants contains large amounts of Na⁺ and Cl⁻, with other ions such as Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺ and SO_4^{2-} , with small variances depending on the regional characteristics of the SW and plant recovery. On the contrary, brine from brackish water (BW) desalination plants has very different ion composition depending on the origin of the feed water, the concentration of salts and plant recovery.

2.2. Environmental impacts

Desalination brine has always been considered the by-product/ waste of the desalination process. Various research studies (Heck et al., 2016; Lattemann and Höpner, 2008; Petersen et al., 2018; Missimer and Maliva, 2018; Frank et al., 2017; Benaissa et al., 2017; Belatoui et al., 2017) assessed the potential environmental impacts of brine disposal on the marine environment, groundwater and soil. The main environmental concerns associated with brine disposal are: increased salinity of receiving water bodies and soil, regional impacts of high-TDS brine on marine benthic communities near the discharge point, esthetic problems, disposal of pretreatment and membrane cleaning chemicals, disposal of corrosion metals such as copper (Cu), ferrous (Fe), nickel (Ni), molybdenum (Mo) and chromium (Cr).

Brine can be harmful to the environment due to its salinity, temperature and chemical substances. Both brine salinity and temperature depend on the production process. The brine salinity is 1.6–2 times higher than the seawater salinity (35 g/L). Regarding the temperature, the brine produced by membrane-based technologies is at ambient seawater temperature (22 °C), whereas the brine produced by thermal-based technologies is 1.37–1.82 times higher than 22 °C (Cambridge et al., 2017; Missimer and Maliva, 2018). As presented in Table 2, different types of chemicals are used in the desalination processes for pretreatment operations.

Brine from only a single desalination plant would not adversely affect the marine environment, but brine from multiple plants operating in the same area for a long period of time could have adverse impacts on the marine environment. Numerous studies (Matsumoto and Martin, 2008; Gacia et al., 2006; Cooley et al., 2013; Brika et al., 2015; de-la-Ossa-Carretero et al., 2016; Al-Shammari and Ali, 2018) have shown that even a slight increase in salinity can be harmful to marine life as it disrupts the osmotic balance of marine species with their environment. This disruption leads to cell dehydration, a decrease in turgor pressure and may lead to the extinction of species in the long term (Einav et al., 2003; Belkin et al., 2017). In the study by Jenkins et al. (2012), it was found that some marine species could be harmed by a change in salinity of only 2-3 parts per thousand, whereas other species are more tolerant to salinity changes. More recently, Petersen et al. (2018) observed that increased salinity (10% above ambient) significantly negatively altered the physiology and visual appearance of the coral. At the same time, the increased salinity combined with the



Fig. 1. Concentration factor (CF) as a function of water recovery rate (R).

addition of polyphosphate-based antiscalants had a greater influence on all coral species tested.

However, there have been examples, where ocean outfalls have been dimensioned appropriately in areas with abundant currents (e.g., Australia) and thus no negligible impacts have been observed on the marine flora and fauna species (Sydney Water, 2005; Chevron Australia, 2015). Moreover, recent studies have suggested that the long-term impact of brine disposal in outfall areas could be mitigated by using multiport diffusers (Del-Pilar-Ruso et al., 2015; Portillo et al., 2012).

Brine with a higher temperature (e.g., 30–40 °C) than ambient seawater temperature may have several harmful effects on marine life as the toxicity of metals and chemicals increases with temperature (Uddin, 2014; Li et al., 2013). Furthermore, various heavy metals, such as Cu and Ni, may become part of the brine stream when the Cu—Ni alloys used in heat exchangers begin to corrode during the desalination process. In a recent study, Alshahri (2016) examined the heavy metal concentrations in the brine disposal area of desalination plants in the Arabian Gulf (also called 'Persian Gulf'). Results indicated that the Cu, Fe and Cr concentrations in sand and sediments are significantly higher than the concentrations in the shale due to anthropogenic pollution. Similarly, a research study on coastal sediments in the Al-Khafji region (Arabian Gulf) revealed that high levels of Cu in the northern coastline

Table 1

Characteristics of brine from various desalination plar	its.
---	------

may have been caused by the brine disposal from the desalination plant along the coast (Alharbi et al., 2017). Furthermore, soil deterioration and groundwater pollution are a major concern when brine is disposed of into unlined evaporation ponds (Mohamed et al., 2005; Bhandary et al., 2018). The soil structure may deteriorate because of the high salinity of brine, as Ca^{2+} is replenished by Na⁺ in the exchangeable ion complex (Heck et al., 2016; Maliva and Missimer, 2012).

3. Current brine disposal methods

Considering that desalination processes produce significant amounts of brine, different methods of brine disposal have been developed by the desalination industry. These methods include surface water discharge, sewer discharge, deep-well injection, evaporation ponds and land application. However, none of the previously listed disposal methods can be widely applied to any type and size of the desalination project. The choice of the most suitable brine disposal method depends on numerous factors. These factors are quantity, quality and composition of the brine; the geographical location of the disposal site; availability of receiving site; the permissibility of the option; public acceptance; capital and operating costs and the capacity of the facility for future expansion (National Research Council, 2008; Mickley, 2018). As far as cost is concerned, brine disposal cost varies from 5% to 33% of the total cost of

Source	Technology	EC	TDS	Ca^{2+}	Mg^{2+}	Na ⁺	K ⁺	Cl^{-}	SO_{4}^{2-}	HCO ₃	PO_4^{3-}	References
		(mS/cm)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	(mg/L)	
Brackish water	RO	-	7500	1032	318	991	-	2823	1553	576	0.4	(Martinetti et al., 2009)
	RO	-	17,500	819	386	5130	-	8960	1920	223	2	(Martinetti et al., 2009)
	RO	15.54	10,927.72	959.4	378.5	2024	70.4	4817	2560.3	-	-	(Oren et al., 2010)
	RO	11.5	7890	1030	515	879	-	3346	991	1013	-	(Walker et al., 2014)
	RO	19.2	14,800	612	326	3922	62	4440	3964	1354	-	(Walker et al., 2014)
	RO	24.9	21,035	1371	1348	3858	33	8018	4811	1362	0.8	(Gude, 2018)
	EDR	13.1	9579	960	344	1150	422	3443	1344	885	-	(Gude, 2018)
	RO	38.7	34,885	1855	1556	7359	241	14,428	8366	863	0.6	(Gude, 2018)
Seawater												
	RO	-	50,200	625	2020	15,500	-	20,250	-	199	-	(Ji et al., 2010)
	RO	85.2	79,660	960	2867	25,237.28	781.82	41,890	6050	1829	-	(Melián-Martel et al., 2013)
	MSF	76.8	57,400	521	1738	18,434	491	32,127	4025	-	2.5	(Kayvani Fard et al., 2016)
	RO	-	55,000	879	1864	15,270	-	31,150	5264	432	-	(Sanmartino et al., 2017)
	RO	-	70,488	790	2479	21,921	743	38,886	5316	173	-	(Gude, 2018)
	RO	-	68,967	845	2550	21,070	784	38,014	5342	274	-	(Gude, 2018)
	RO	-	80,028.4	891.2	2877.7	24,649.2	888	43,661.5	6745.1	315.3	-	(Lior and Kim, 2018)
	MSF	93.7	81,492	725.4	2504.8	20,993.4	739.7	35,377.9	-	-	-	(Thabit et al., 2019)

Table 2

Chemicals commonly used in desalination plants (Cooley et al., 2013; Voutchkov, 2017; Azerrad et al., 2019).

Category	Typical chemicals	Dose	Purpose of use
Antiscalants	Polymeric substances such as polyphosphates, phosphonates and polycarbonic acids	2–5 mg/L	Increase of solubility of sparingly soluble salts such as CaSO ₄ and MgSO ₄ . Moreover, extra chemicals may be used to target specific species, such as silica, CaCO ₃ , BaSO ₄ , magnesium carbonate (MgCO ₃), strontium sulfate (SrSO ₄), silicon dioxide (SiO ₂) and ferric hydroxide [Fe(OH) ₃]
Coagulants	Ferric chloride (FeCl ₃), ferric sulfate [Fe ₂ (SO ₄) ₃] and polyelectrolytes	5–15 mg/L	To improve the removal of suspended solids
Flocculants	Cationic polymer	1-5 mg/L	To improve the removal of suspended solids
Strong acid/base	Sulfuric acid (H ₂ SO ₄) and hydrochloric acid (HCl)	40–50 mg/L	To adjust the pH
Oxidizing	Commonly, a form of chlorine such as sodium	1–5 mg/L for	To prevent bacterial growth in the desalination plant
agents	hypochlorite (NaOCl) and calcium hypochlorite	30–120 min every	
Reducing agents	Bisulfite (HSO ₃ ⁻)	2–4 times the dose of the oxidizing agent	To eliminate the impact of oxidizing agents on the membrane-based technologies

the processes and depends on the characteristics and volume of the brine, the level of pretreatment, means of disposal and the nature of the disposal environment (Eslamian, 2016). Fig. 2 illustrates the application of the different disposal methods in the United States and Australia (Hoang et al., 2009; Mickley, 2018).

3.1. Surface water discharge

Surface Water Discharge is a brine disposal method that includes the direct discharge of brine into oceans, rivers, bays, lakes and other open water bodies. The brine is transferred to the disposal site where it is discharged via an outfall structure into the receiving water body. This method is adopted by the majority of SW desalination plants (>90% of global SW plants). In contrast, inland BW desalination plants are more limited as inland water bodies are usually of high quality and thus can be used as water sources. To this respect, disposal is only feasible if the composition of the brine is suitable for harmonization with the receiving water body (Younos, 2005; Ziolkowska, 2014).

As mentioned before, brine can be harmful to the marine environment either because of its higher than usual salinity or because of the presence of pollutants that would not exist differently in the receiving water body. With appropriate measures, however, brine disposal in surface water could remain a viable method for SW desalination plants (Shrivastava and Adams, 2018). For example, before discharge, the brine can be diluted with regular SW or municipal wastewater to decrease the salinity level (Arafat, 2017). Research has found that there is an insignificant adverse impact by decreasing concentrations if dilution and rapid mixing are cautiously used (Lattemann and Höpner, 2008). The cost of this disposal method ranges from US\$0.05/m³ to US\$0.30/m³ of brine rejected (Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Arafat, 2017).

3.2. Sewer discharge

Sewer Discharge is a brine disposal method that includes the discharge of brine into the nearby wastewater collection system. This method is broadly adopted by small-scale BW desalination plants due to the potential negative impact of the brine's high TDS content on the receiving wastewater treatment plant (WWTP) (Chang, 2015). Generally, high salinity hinders the biological treatment process in a WWTP as the TDS concentration of the influent exceeds 3000 mg/L (Valipour et al., 2014). Considering that the SW brine TDS level can be higher than 55,000 mg/L, the WWTP capacity has to be at least 20 times higher than the daily volume of brine discharge to sustain the plant's influent TDS concentration lower than 3000 mg/L. Moreover, if the salinity of the final wastewater effluent becomes too high, environmental and regulatory issues may arise during final disposal. Besides, a basic pretreatment, such as pH neutralization or any other requirements can be imposed because brine may contain heavy metal traces. This ensures the infrastructure and treatment process as well as the quality of the final wastewater effluent (Hobbs et al., 2016). Consequently, disposal in a sanitary sewer is mainly used by BW desalination plants and is rarely applied for SW desalination purposes. The cost of this disposal ranges from US\$0.32/m³ to US\$0.66/m³ of brine rejected (Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Arafat, 2017).



Fig. 2. Most common brine disposal methods in the United States and Australia.

3.3. Deep-well injection

Deep-Well Injection is a brine disposal method that includes the injection of brine into a defined deep underground aquifer, adequately isolated from water aquifers above it. This method is commonly used by BW desalination plants of all sizes. The brine is injected into a well that consists of many layers of casing and grouting. Then, porous rocks are used to contain the brine, while clay and other impermeable rock formations are used to hinder the water aquifers pollution (Thomas and Benson, 2015; Maliva et al., 2011; Pertiwi, 2015). The depth of these wells normally varies between 500 m and 1500 m, depending on the site's geological conditions. Meanwhile, the receiving aquifer must be able to receive the brine produced over the life of the plant (25–30 years) (Gálvez et al., 2010; Olabarria, 2015).

The main environmental concern for deep-well injection is the potential pollution of nearby water aquifers that could be used be used as a source of drinking water (American Water Works Association, 2011). Before constructing an injection well, detailed hydrogeological studies, drill testing holes, environmental overviews and pilot tests must be performed (Mickley, 2018). The capital cost of deep-well injection is higher than the two previous disposal methods. Therefore, this brine disposal method is usually considered in the absence of another viable alternative. The cost of this disposal method ranges from US \$0.54/m³ to US\$2.65/m³ of brine rejected (Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Arafat, 2017).

3.4. Evaporation ponds

Evaporation ponds are a brine disposal method that includes shallow, lined earthen basins in which brine slowly evaporates via direct solar energy. Once the freshwater has evaporated, the minerals in the brine are precipitated into salt crystals, which are periodically harvested and disposed of off-site. Evaporation ponds have been broadly adopted for brine disposal in many dry and semi-dry areas due to the source of solar energy (Rodríguez et al., 2012).

This method has to be accurately designed and operated to reduce environmental concerns regarding groundwater pollution. Generally, environmental regulations oblige the evaporation ponds to be constructed with impervious lining to protect underlying aquifers. If the brine has high levels of trace metals, a double-lined pond must be constructed. Furthermore, if the ponds are not lined or the point liner is corrupted, a part of the brine may percolate to the water aquifer underneath the pond and decay its water quality (Roychoudhury and Petersen, 2014). The choice of this method depends on various factors including climate conditions, availability and cost of land, water quality of the underlying groundwater aquifers. The cost of this disposal method ranges from US\$3.28/m³ to US\$10.04/m³ of brine rejected, making it the most expensive method (Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Arafat, 2017).

3.5. Land application

Land application is a brine disposal method that includes spray irrigation of brine on salt-tolerant plants and grasses (e.g., grasses used in parks, lawns and golf courses). This disposal method is mainly used for low volumes of BW brine and its full-scale application is restricted by climatic conditions, seasonal demand as well as the availability of suitable land and groundwater conditions (Ladewig and Asquith, 2011). Since each plant has a different salinity tolerance, the quantity of brine that can be used depends on the plant species, soil and brine characteristics. Nearly all plants can tolerate TDS concentrations of <500 mg/L. However, only high-salinity tolerant plants (called 'halophytes') can be irrigated with a brine with TDS higher than 2000 mg/L (Panta et al., 2016).

Irrigation may have a negative impact on the groundwater aquifer below the irrigated area. The salinity of the shallow groundwater aquifers is usually less than the salinity of the brine and therefore the surface runoff and ground percolation of the brine can increase the aquifer salinity. Exceptions, however, are the shallow saline coastal aquifers or deep confined aquifers which are isolated from direct or indirect interaction with the brine. The choice of this method depends on various factors including climate, availability and cost of land, percolation rate, irrigation demands, water quality of the underlying groundwater aquifers, salinity tolerance of irrigated plants and the ability of the land application system to comply with regulatory requirements and groundwater quality standards. The cost of this disposal method ranges from US\$0.74/m³ to US\$1.95/m³ of brine rejected (Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Arafat, 2017).

3.6. Evaluation and comparison of brine disposal methods

Table 3 provides an overview of the disposal methods for desalination brine management and outlines their application areas and key advantages/disadvantages. Each method differs in complexity and costs. Surface water discharge is convenient for handling large brine volumes with low capital/operating costs and energy demands. It is both the cheapest and most widely adopted disposal method (Fig. 2). However, this method may disturb the marine environment and result in an increase in the salinity of semi-closed seas such as the Mediterranean and the Red Sea (Williams and Follows, 2011). To comply with regional environmental regulations and minimize environmental hazards, marine outfalls must be designed to dilute the brine as efficiently as possible. It has been reported that a dilution factor of 40-fold could be sufficient to protect 99% of marine species (Falkenberg and Styan, 2015). In contrast to semi-closed seas, in regions with abundant currents such as in Australia, appropriately dimensioned ocean outfalls can have a negligible environmental impact (Chevron Australia, 2015). If WWTP exists near the desalination plant, then sewer discharge could be an attractive option as it also has low capital and operating costs. Nevertheless, brine substances may hinder the biological processes of the WWTP when large volumes of brine are disposed of. It is noteworthy that costs for both surface water and sewer discharge significantly depend on the location of the plant. For example, the disposal cost for a plant next to shore is much lower than the cost for a plant several hundred meters away, as in the second case, longer pipelines or/ and pumping units are required.

Although most desalination plants are located near sea shores, a significant number of plants are located in the inland to desalinate brackish water (Gude, 2018). For these inland plants, deep-well injection and evaporation ponds could be suitable options. Deep-well injection is a relatively cost-effective method for both brine disposal and hazardous waste disposal (Knape, 2005; Shammas and Wang, 2009). However, this method is not very favorable in highly seismic areas such as Greece due to the risk of groundwater pollution (Burton et al., 2003). Thus, detailed site-specific studies must be performed to minimize the risk of well integrity failure, resulting in high implementation complexity. Evaporation pond is the most expensive disposal method as its treatment capacity is proportional to its footprint area. Moreover, it is only effective in areas with dry climate and high evaporation rates such as UAE, Oman, etc. (Rodríguez et al., 2012; Ladewig and Asquith, 2011). Last but not least, land application can achieve beneficial disposal of brine through irrigation on salt-tolerant plants and grasses. However, this method is practiced exclusively for low brine volumes as its treatment capacity is proportional to its footprint area as in the evaporation ponds.

4. Brine treatment and zero liquid discharge (ZLD) approach

Increasing public awareness of the adverse impacts of desalination brine on the environment has contributed to the adaptation of stricter regulations for brine disposal that may restrict several conventional disposal methods (surface water discharge, sewer discharge, deep-well

Table 3

An overview of current desalination brine disposal methods.

Disposal method	Principle	Advantages	Disadvantages	Key Issues to be addressed	Cost impacts	References
Surface water discharge	Brine is discharged into the surface water	 Can handle a large brine volume High dilution rates in the water body Natural processes promote degradation Used by SW desalination plants of all sizes Cost-effective for medium and large plants 	 Limited natural assimilation capacities causing adverse effects on the marine environment if exceeded Can possible cause thermal pollution, reduction of dissolved oxygen in receiving waters, eutrophication, toxicity and pH increase Dilution depends on local hydrodynamic conditions Good knowledge, monitoring and planning programs for receiving waters are required 	Pollutes marine environment	US \$0.05-0.30/m ³ of brine rejected	(Younos, 2005; Ziolkowska, 2014; Lattemann and Höpner, 2008; Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016; Shrivastava and Adams, 2018)
Sewer discharge	Brine is discharged into an existing sewage collection system	 Uses an existing infrastructure Easy to implement Dilutes the brine Low capital and operating costs 	 - Can inhibit bacterial growth - Overload the existing capacity of the WWTP while diminishing its usable hydraulic capacity - Rarely used in SW desalination plants 	Large amounts of brine can affect the performance of biological treatment	US \$0.32–0.66/m ³ of brine rejected	(Chang, 2015; Valipour et al., 2014; Hobbs et al., 2016; Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016)
Deep-well injection	Brine is injected into porous subsurface rock formations	 Suitable for inland desalination plants Potential to use abandoned or active oil wells that eliminates drilling costs Pretreatment of brine not required prior to disposal No marine impact expected 	 Dependent on suitable, isolated aquifer structure Not feasible for areas with high seismic activity or near geological faults Geohydrology must be appropriate to accept the brine flows High capital costs; Medium operating and regulatory compliance costs 	Causes groundwater pollution and soil salinization for large-scale operations	US \$0.54–2.65/m ³ of brine rejected	(Thomas and Benson, 2015; Maliva et al., 2011; Pertiwi, 2015; American Water Works Association, 2011; Mickley, 2018; Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016)
Evaporation ponds	Brine can evaporate in ponds while the remaining salts accumulate at the bottom of the pond	- A viable option for inland plants in highly dry regions - Easy to construct, implement and maintenance - No marine impact expected	 Large areas of land needed Strongly restricted capacity Climate-dependent: only in a dry climate with high evaporation Risk of underlying soil and groundwater pollution Can be used as a waterfowl nesting site High capital and operating costs 	Groundwater aquifers can be polluted, in the case of pond seepage	US \$3.28–10.04/m ³ of brine rejected	(Rodríguez et al., 2012; Roychoudhury and Petersen, 2014; Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016)
Land application	Brine is used to irrigate salt-tolerant crops and grasses	- Suitable for inland desalination plants with brine small volumes - Easy to construct, implement and maintenance - No marine impact expected	 Dependent on seasonal irrigation needs and climate Brine storage and distribution system needed Can affect the existing vegetation Potential soil and groundwater pollution, thus increasing groundwater and groundwater salinity Medium capital and operating costs 	Large-scale production can lead to soil salinization	US \$0.74–1.95/m ³ of brine rejected	(Ladewig and Asquith, 2011; Panta et al., 2016; Ziolkowska and Reyes, 2016)

injection, evaporation ponds and land application) in the coming years (Roberts et al., 2012; Abualtayef et al., 2016). These urgent demands motivate engineers to develop a desalination system that can potentially improve water recovery to the highest level by reducing the brine (to the lowest level) with the least environmental damage. Hence, these demands can be fulfilled by employing a treatment system known as Zero Liquid Discharge (ZLD). As its name indicates, ZLD can be described as a combination of desalination technologies aimed at producing high-quality freshwater with the complete elimination of liquid waste from the plant (Alnouri et al., 2017; Barrington and Ho, 2014; Bazargan, 2018).

The freshwater produced from ZLD is highly pure (achieving 95–99% water recovery) and can be utilized for various purposes such as

drinking water, irrigation, process cooling water, etc. At the same time, the compressed solid waste can either be disposed of in an ecofriendly way to the local environment or transported for further processing to be used as a useful material (Xiong and Wei, 2017; Lux Research, 2017). There are generally different variations in the design, arrangement and operation of ZLD systems and therefore each system is unique. Therefore, having a uniform ZLD system for all desalination plants is not feasible.

However, a typical ZLD system consists of three stages. These stages are (i) preconcentration, (ii) evaporation and (iii) crystallization. In the first stage, water recovery and minimization of the brine's volume are achieved through membrane-based technologies. This stage is crucial for the system as it significantly reduces the size of the next two stages that are very expensive. In the next two stages, water recovery, minimization of the brine's volume and production of a solid product are achieved mainly through thermal-based technologies.

Thus, the technologies used in brine treatment/ZLD systems can be classified into two categories: membrane-based and thermal-based technologies. Membrane-based technologies are described in Section 5, while thermal-based technologies are described in Section 6. The design of a ZLD system depends on numerous factors such as the composition of the feed brine, the purity demand of freshwater and the final concentration of the concentrated brine needed for either safe disposal or other beneficial applications. As a result, some or even most of the treatment technologies (Sections 5 and 6) may be included in a ZLD system (Tufa et al., 2015; Cui et al., 2017).

5. Membrane-based technologies for brine treatment

5.1. Reverse osmosis and high-pressure reverse osmosis

The most commonly used membrane-based technology for desalting saline water is the pressure-driven reverse osmosis (RO). In the RO, hydraulic pressure is applied to the compartment of higher salt concentration, forcing water molecules to move through a semiper-meable membrane in the compartment of lower salt concentration. The applied pressure gradient has to overcome the difference in osmotic pressure between the feed brine (Π_f) and the permeate liquid (Π_p). The result is that the solute (concentrated brine) is retained on the pressurized side of the membrane while the pure solvent (freshwater) is allowed to cross on the other side (Paul, 1972; Nagy, 2019). A typical schematic diagram of RO is presented in Fig. 3(a).

Despite its commercial success, the salinity constraints of conventional RO make the technology unpromising for high-TDS brine treatment. As shown in Fig. 3(b), the osmotic pressure of a saline solution, such as sodium chloride (NaCl), is directly proportional to its concentration.

The osmotic pressure (Π) of the saline solution was calculated by van't Hoff's equation:

$$\Pi = \nu_i \cdot \mathbf{R} \cdot \mathbf{T} \cdot \mathbf{C}_i \tag{6}$$

where Π is the osmotic pressure in bar, R is the gas constant [R = 8.3145 $\cdot 10^{-5} \text{ m}^3 \cdot \text{bar}/(\text{K} \cdot \text{mol})$], T is the absolute temperature (K), v_i is the number of different dissociated ions and C_i is the concentration of component i (mol/m³) (Atkins et al., 2018). Specifically, Fig. 3(b) reveals that the osmotic pressure of NaCl ranges from 59 bar to 211 bar for salinities of 70,000 mg/L to 250,000 mg/L, respectively. The current conventional membranes and modules can be used for pressures of up to 82 bar and TDS feed concentrations of up to approximately 70,000 mg/L, making them suitable for BWRO and SWRO. However, for high-TDS feed brine of up to 70,000 mg/L, water recovery in conventional RO is only up to 50%. Aines et al. (2011) pointed out that conventional RO technologies can be implemented to a feed brine of up to 85,000 mg/L TDS with only 10% water recovery. Except for the practical pressure limits of RO membranes and modules, their performance under high pressure could lead to higher energy demand for separation, along with a high risk of scaling deposition and fouling due to the high level of hardness in brine. Overall, these limitations result in the feed salinity of conventional RO technologies being limited to about 55,000-70,000 mg/L TDS (Alspach, 2014).

However, specialized membranes and modules can handle pressures above 82 bar, enabling the application of high-pressure RO (HPRO), defined as RO operating above 82 bar, for the treatment of brine with >70,000 mg/L TDS (Davenport et al., 2018). Today, there are only a few commercially available membranes that can handle pressures above 82 bar. Most remarkable is the Disc Tube (DT) module system developed by Pall Corporation for the treatment of landfill leachate (Renou et al., 2008). However, despite the variety of commercially available DT module configurations (82-150 bar), the average freshwater production per module is extremely low (3 m³/day) (Pall Corporation, 2019). Moreover, Dow Chemical Company has recently started manufacturing advanced HPRO membranes that can handle pressures of up to 120 bar (The Dow Chemical Co., 2017). However, the water recovery observed so far has also been extremely low (<8%) (The Dow Chemical Co., 2016). Saltworks Technologies Inc. has recently developed HPRO membranes (maximum operating pressure ~124 bar) that can concentrate the RO brine to a concentration of up to 130,000 mg/L TDS and thus reduce the initial RO brine volume by half. However, scaling compounds may prevent achieving maximum water recovery and thereby pretreatment is required (Saltworks



Fig. 3. (a) A typical schematic diagram of RO (b) Osmotic pressure calculations for NaCl at 25 °C. For simplification reasons, it is assumed that feed brine solution contains only pure NaCl (c) A typical schematic diagram of FO (d) A typical schematic diagram of OARO.

Technologies Inc., 2019). The specific energy consumption (SEC), in kWh per m^3 of freshwater produced, of RO technology is 2–6 kWh/m³, whereas of HPRO technology it is 3–9 kWh/m³ (Schantz et al., 2018; Miller et al., 2015). The cost of RO is approximately US\$0.75/m³, while for HPRO it is approximately US\$0.79/m³ (Valladares Linares et al., 2016; Schantz et al., 2018).

5.2. Forward osmosis

Forward Osmosis (FO) is a membrane-based technology that, unlike RO/HPRO, uses osmotic pressure gradients rather than hydraulic pressure (Ahmed et al., 2019). In the FO, a solution of remarkably high concentration (referred to as the 'draw solution') is used to produce an osmotic pressure gradient across a semipermeable membrane, resulting in the transport of water molecules from the less concentrated feed brine solution to the highly concentrated draw solution. Hence, freshwater and draw solution are separated, with the second being recycled to the FO module (Amjad et al., 2018; Abdullah et al., 2019; Tang and Ng, 2008). A typical schematic diagram of FO is illustrated in Fig. 3(c).

Compared to RO/HPRO, FO without draw solution recovery (also called 'regeneration') is more energy efficient since no external pressure is required. Although early studies indicated that FO membranes were low-fouling, recent studies working at commercially reasonable flows (e.g., $15-20 \text{ L/m}^2 \cdot h$) revealed that fouling is also an issue in the FO (Bell et al., 2017). Draw solution has a principal role in establishing osmotic pressure gradients and therefore the FO technology is affected by the concentration of draw solution (Johnson et al., 2018). An ideal draw solution should be inexpensive, commercially available, provide high water flux, have low fouling potential, low reverse solute diffusion, low or no toxicity to microorganisms and ease of recovery/regeneration (Zhao et al., 2016). Several draw solutions, including organic solutes (Cui and Chung, 2018; Kim et al., 2016; Yu et al., 2017), inorganic salts (Nguyen et al., 2015; Roy et al., 2016; Ahmed et al., 2018), nanoparticle-based (Na et al., 2014; Guo et al., 2014; Zhou et al., 2015a), volatile solutes (Stone et al., 2013) and their corresponding recovery methods (thermal separation, membrane separation, precipitation and combined processes) have been investigated and described in research studies (Giagnorio et al., 2019). Based on the current findings, each draw solution has built-in advantages/disadvantages and therefore no particular draw solution can be considered 'ideal'. Except for the unavailability of efficient and universal draw solutions, the disadvantages of the FO technology are the absence of enhanced and stable specifically-designed membranes, the energy demand for the draw solution recovery step, reverse salt flux, as well as internal concentration polarization (ICP) and external concentration polarization (ECP) in FO membranes (Gao et al., 2014; Johnson et al., 2018).

Regarding the above issues, recent research studies have focused on the modification of existing membranes and the fabrication of novel membranes. Specifically, membrane modification is commonly performed through the surface coating on the active membrane layer (mostly thin-film composite membrane) to improve antifouling and increase surface hydrophilicity, resulting in reduced ICP and higher water flux. Surface modification materials, such as polydopamine and nanoparticle-decorated graphene oxide nanosheets (AgNP-GO) have recently been used and promising results have been shown (Guo et al., 2018; Soroush et al., 2016). In addition, novel FO membranes such as membranes with sulfonated carbon nanotubes incorporated into the active layer or membranes fabricated via interfacial polymerization with graphene quantum dots (GQDs) incorporated are promising for the future (Li et al., 2018; Xu et al., 2018).

McGinnis et al. (2013) selected NH₃/CO₂ as the draw solution with a thin-film composite FO membrane for the treatment of feed brine solution (73,000 \pm 4200 mg/L TDS). It was observed that the water recovery was 64 \pm 2.2% and the TDS concentration of the obtained concentrated brine was 180,000 \pm 19,000 mg/L. Despite that this draw solution produces good fluxes, the reverse solute diffusion of ammonia is an issue

contaminating the feed stream (Li et al., 2015; Seker et al., 2017; Shaffer et al., 2015). In another study, Eusebio et al. (2016) used four NaCl draw solutions (50, 75, 100 and 200 g/L, respectively) to optimize the operating conditions of a FO system treating RO brine (41 g/L TDS). It was noted that the 100 g/L draw solution was the most appropriate for the FO system as an optimized permeate flux and reverse solute flux of 3.46 $L/m^2 \cdot h$ and 0.24 mol/m² $\cdot h$ respectively were achieved. More recently, Liden et al. (2019) investigated the feasibility of using FO with thin-film composite hollow fiber membranes to treat brine solutions with TDS levels varying from 16,000 mg/L to 210,000 mg/L. They observed that FO can be used effectively in the treatment of high-TDS brine.

Currently, only a few FO units that are suitable for high-TDS brine are commercially available. FO membranes designed for 65,000 mg/L TDS feed brine are available from Fluid Technology Solutions Inc. (2019). Furthermore, Oasys Water Inc. has developed a pilot-scale thermal-based hybrid FO system for high-TDS brine (>70,000 mg/L TDS). The test results indicated that this FO system shows 60% water recovery and good freshwater quality (Eyvaz et al., 2018). Compared to RO/HPRO, the SEC of FO without draw solution recovery is much lower (0.1–0.85 kWh/m³), however, including the draw regeneration step, the SEC can be higher (up to 13 kWh/m³) (McGinnis et al., 2013; Kolliopoulos et al., 2018). The cost of this treatment technology is approximately US\$0.63/m³ of freshwater produced (Valladares Linares et al., 2016).

5.3. Osmotically assisted reverse osmosis

Recent developments in the RO field resulted in a new technology called 'osmotically assisted reverse osmosis' (OARO). OARO is a pressure-driven membrane-based technology that integrates the principles of RO and FO (Bartholomew et al., 2017). Similar approaches to OARO are the CounterFlow Reverse Osmosis (CFRO) by MIT Boston (Lienhard group) and the Cascading Osmotically Mediated Reverse Osmosis (COMRO) by Columbia University (Yip group). Both use the same core OARO technology, but arrange their modules or stages into different configurations (Bouma and Lienhard, 2018; Chen and Yip, 2018). Similar to the RO, OARO applies hydraulic pressure to transport water molecules across a semipermeable membrane, but in this case, a lower osmotic pressure sweep solution on the membrane's permeate side is added to decrease the difference in osmotic pressure. This modification thus increases the water flux and a number of consecutive stages are used to increase the inlet TDS concentration limit from which freshwater can be recovered. A typical OARO system includes a series of OARO stages and the final stage of RO, as shown in Fig. 3(d) (Bartholomew et al., 2018). Furthermore, no highly pressure-resistant materials are required for pipes and modules and therefore cost savings in equipment can be anticipated (Peters and Hankins, 2019). A disadvantage that exists in both FO and OARO is that OARO is not a process of direct desalination as it is a process of dilution through stages organized in series. Bartholomew et al. (2017) reported that the OARO process can treat a brine solution of 100,000–140,000 mg/L TDS, resulting in a water recovery of 35–50%. In addition, the SEC of this technology ranged from 6 kWh/m³ to 19 kWh/m³. More recently, five different OARO arrangements to desalinate brine were investigated by Peters and Hankins (2019). Specifically, they noted that the maximum water recovery was 44% and the average SEC was 6.37 kWh/m³ for a feed brine solution of 70,000 mg/L TDS. Commercially, a multi-stage OARO system developed by Hyrec successfully concentrated SWRO brine at a final TDS concentration of 250,000 mg/L with an average SEC of 5.8 kWh/m³ (WDR, 2018). Due to the immaturity of OARO, both the SEC $(6-19 \text{ kWh/m}^3)$ and the treatment cost (US\$2.4/m³) are higher than in the previous osmosis-related technologies; however, these values are expected to become much lower as this young technology advances in the coming years (Bartholomew et al., 2018; WDR, 2018).

5.4. Membrane distillation

Membrane Distillation (MD) is a thermal-driven membrane-based technology. It is based on a vapor pressure gradient that can be produced by the temperature differential across the hydrophobic microporous membrane. The hydrophobic nature of the membrane prevents liquid molecules from moving through the pores while allowing vapor molecules to pass through. Thus, separation is achieved by enabling the recovery of a high-purity freshwater and a high rejection rate over 99% (Jönsson et al., 1985; Ashoor et al., 2016). The MD units can be categorized into four main configurations: (i) direct contact MD (DCMD), (ii) air gap MD (AGMD), (iii) sweeping gas MD (SGMD) and (iv) vacuum MD (VMD). Among these configurations, DCMD is most common for brine treatment applications (Eykens et al., 2016; Ali et al., 2015a). In the DCMD, the feed brine solution is heated before reaching the membrane. On the one side of the membrane, the heated brine flows and the vapor can pass through the open pores of the membrane. Subsequently, the vapor is recovered as a cold distillate (freshwater) via condensation on the other side of the membrane, whereas the concentrated brine is retained by the hydrophobic membrane (Park et al., 2019; Karam et al., 2017; Wang and Chung, 2015). A typical schematic diagram of DCMD is illustrated in Fig. 4(a).

MD can treat extremely high-TDS brine (up to 350,000 mg/LTDS) as there are no theoretical restrictions on the salinity of the feed brine (Tun and Groth, 2011). An advantage of MD over conventional distillation technologies is its lower operating temperature (40–80 °C) allowing the use of low-grade or waste heat streams (Abdallah et al., 2015; Abdelkader et al., 2018). Similar to the FO, low permeate flux and unavailability of enhanced membrane fabrications are significant issues. Other issues with MD include pore wetting, flux reductions due to concentration polarization and poor thermal efficiency (Fortunato et al., 2018; Ali et al., 2015a).

So far, MD technology relies on hydrophobic polymeric membranes, with polypropylene (PP) (Gryta, 2013), polyethylene (PE) (Zuo et al., 2016), polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) (Liu et al., 2018) and poly(vinylidene fluoride) (PVDF) (Abdel-Karim et al., 2019) being the most commonly investigated polymeric membranes. Recently, chemically modified ceramic membranes have great potential in MD configurations as they have high mechanical strength, thermal resistance and improved lifetime (Hubadillah et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2017). In this effort, Kujawa et al. (2017) grafted various hydrophobic coupling agents to aluminium oxide (Al₂O₃) and titanium dioxide (TiO₂) ceramic membranes for desalination by AGMD. The results indicated that membranes had a NaCl retention coefficient higher than 98%, as well as a good permeate flux. In addition, omniphobic membranes have recently been examined and applied in MD to overcome the barrier of wetting, with satisfactory results to date (Chen et al., 2018; Deng et al., 2018). Another study, led by Xiao et al. (2019), developed for the first time a patterned superhydrophobic PVDF membrane with porous micropillars through the micro-molding phase separation technique. In this approach, the superhydrophobic membrane had outstanding anti-scaling properties in the treatment of a saturated NaCl solution (250,000 mg/L) in DCMD.

Yan et al. (2017) used a DCMD unit with PVDF membranes to treat artificial RO brine. The recovery obtained from the DCMD was higher than 70%, while the permeate conductivity was lower than 11 µS/cm. However, significant scaling occurs as CF goes beyond 3.3, resulting in severe pore wetting and reduced thermal efficiency. In an effort to improve the DCMD performance, Sanmartino et al. (2017) used different chemical pretreatments (NaOH, Na₂CO₃ and BaCl₂) and different PTFE membrane pore sizes (329 and 553 nm) to treat RO brine (55 \pm 2.5 g/L). The results indicated that the most effective options (up to 377 g/L TDS concentrated brine) were to use the membrane with the larger pores size and chemical pretreatment with BaCl₂ However, BaCl₂ pretreatment is expensive and also not recommended due to the toxic residual barium. Swaminathan and Lienhard (2018) investigated the treatment of a 70 g/L NaCl feed brine using an MD process with different recirculation strategies (batch, semi-batch, continuous and multi-stage). They remarked that the batch operation was the most effective, achieving a water recovery of 72.1%. In a study conducted by Bindels et al. (2018) a semi-batch AGMD system from Aquastill was used to treat brine (44 g/L TDS). The brine concentration was increased to 107 g/L TDS, resulting in a water recovery of approximately 58.8%. Due to the utilization of thermal energy in the MD, both the SEC (39-67 kWh/m³) and the treatment cost (US\$1.17/m³ of freshwater produced) in MD are higher than in the most osmosis-related



Fig. 4. (a) A typical schematic diagram of DCMD (b) A typical schematic diagram of ED (c) A typical schematic diagram of ED (d) A typical schematic diagram of EDM.

technologies (Lokare et al., 2018; Jantaporn et al., 2017; Kesieme et al., 2013).

5.5. Membrane crystallization

Membrane crystallization (MCr) is an extension of the MD that offers the option not only to obtain freshwater, but also to obtain valuable solid crystal salts at the same time (Quist-Jensen et al., 2015). In the MCr, the feed solution containing a non-volatile solution that is likely to be crystallized is in contact with a hydrophobic microporous membrane, while on the other side the membrane is in contact with the distillate (Drioli et al., 2012). Thus, the vapor pressure gradient between the two parts leads to the evaporation of the volatile compounds (including water), transport across the membrane and condensation on the distillate side. This occurs until supersaturation is reached and nucleation of crystals is induced. Because of this behavior, the MCr system presents well-controlled nucleation and growth kinetics, as well as higher crystallization rates (Di Profio et al., 2017; Curcio and Di Profio, 2019).

Even though MCr inherits all of the advantages in MD, very few studies in the present literature have investigated the MCr. Ali et al. (2015b) conducted experiments (both lab-scale and semi-pilot scale) for freshwater and salt recovery using a high-saline feed solution (248,000 mg/L TDS) with PP and PVDF hollow fiber membranes. The observed water recovery was 37% and 16.4 kg of NaCl crystals (>99.9% purity) were recovered from 1 m³ of feed solution. Quist-Jensen et al. (2017) pointed out that both MD and MCr can treat industrial wastewater with high Na₂SO₄ content, as well as that both technologies are more appropriate for direct treatment of unfiltered wastewater than wastewater pretreated by nanofiltration (NF). Both the SEC (39–73 kWh/m³) and the treatment cost (US\$1.24/m³ of freshwater produced) in MCr are slightly higher than in MD (Ali et al., 2015b; Curcio and Di Profio, 2019; Ruiz Salmón and Luis, 2018; Lokare et al., 2018).

5.6. Electrodialysis and electrodialysis reversal

Electrodialysis (ED) and Electrodialysis Reversal (EDR) are voltagedriven membrane-based technologies that have been commercially successful in BW desalination. As illustrated in Fig. 4(b), ED is based on the selective transport of ions in solutions and uses an applied electrical voltage gradient to drive cations and anions in opposite directions through semipermeable membranes. A conventional ED stack contains a series of alternating cation exchange membranes (CEM) and anion exchange membranes (AEM) between a cathode and an anode. Cations are moved toward the negatively charged cathode, while anions are moved toward the positively charged anode. Thus, freshwater and concentrated brine solutions are separated (Sonin and Probstein, 1968; Tado et al., 2016). The EDR has the same electrochemical principles as the ED, except that a reversal of DC voltage is performed in the EDR (3-4 times per hour) to reverse ion transport and minimize scaling/ fouling (Asraf-Snir et al., 2018; Qureshi and Zubair, 2016). A typical schematic diagram of EDR is presented in Fig. 4(c).

Jiang et al. (2014) used a semi-batch three-stage ED system with different commercial membranes to recover freshwater and salt from artificial RO brine (107 g/L TDS). Results indicated that the feed brine could be concentrated up to 271.3 g/L TDS with a water recovery of 67.78%. The purity of the freshwater produced, however, was extremely low (2.7 g/L TDS), equivalent to brackish water. On the contrary, results from the treatment of NaCl brine (195 g/L) in a 10-stage ED system showed that high-purity freshwater can be produced (0.24 g/L TDS) (McGovern et al., 2014a). Furthermore, they suggested that a hybrid ED-RO system could also treat high-TDS brine (McGovern et al., 2014b). In another study, Reig et al. (2014) used an ED pilot plant to treat SWRO brine (70,000 mg/L TDS) under full-scale conditions. The brine was successfully concentrated to 245,000 mg/L TDS, while it was reported that less concentrated brine was obtained at higher inlet temperatures, but higher production flows and lower energy consumption were achieved. Many researchers reported successfully operating three-stage ED systems for brine treatment, as Yan et al. (2018) concentrated brine from 3.5 g/L to 20.6 g/L TDS and Zhang et al. (2017) concentrated SWRO brine (45,000 mg/L TDS) with 82% water recovery. However, both researchers noticed that the third stage was more energy intensive than the previous two stages.

Unlike silica, organic matter along with high SO_4^{2-} can foul the membranes and may therefore require pretreatment (Asraf-Snir et al., 2016; Mikhaylin and Bazinet, 2016). In this effort, He et al. (2013) assessed pretreatment techniques for EDR during the treatment of RO brine and obtained an overall water recovery of roughly 96%. In a recent study, Zhao et al. (2019) investigated the feasibility of a lab-scale EDR system for water recovery from RO brine and volume minimization of the resulting concentrated brine. An 85% water recovery was attained and thus the volume of the RO brine was reduced by about 6.5 times. Commercially, an EDR system called the non-thermal brine concentrator 'NTBC' or 'Aquasel', developed by GE, treated BWRO brine and achieved an overall water recovery of 99% (General Electric Company, 2013). In addition, Saltworks Technologies Inc. has designed a variety of EDR systems capable of concentrating the RO brine at a concentration of up to 180,000 mg/L TDS. However, the TDS concentration of the feed brine has to be lower than 80,000 mg/L (Saltworks Technologies Inc., 2018). The SEC of this technology is 7–15 kWh/ m^3 , while the cost is approximately US\$0.88/m³ of freshwater produced (Yan et al., 2018; Gonzalez et al., 2017; Lopez et al., 2017).

5.7. Electrodialysis metathesis

Due to the presence of sparingly soluble salts on the concentrate side of the ED/EDR membranes, water recovery is decreasing as multivalent ions such as SO_4^{2-} , HCO_3 and PO_4^{3-} are intended to scale with Mg^{2+} or Ca^{2+} when concentration rates increase. To minimize the scaling problems and improve the performance, an ED modification called 'electrodialysis metathesis' (EDM) was developed (Václavíková et al., 2017; Alhéritière et al., 1998). Except for water recovery, EDM can find application in the synthesis of inorganic salts (Sharma et al., 2016; Jaroszek et al., 2016) and ionic liquids (Haerens et al., 2012).

In contrast to ED/EDR, there are four solution compartments (two for the concentrate, one for the diluate and one for the NaCl) and four EDM membranes (one standard CEM, one standard AEM, one monovalent selective CEM and one monovalent selective AEM). As soon as an electrical field is applied and the feed brine solution is transferred through the cell, the cations migrate through the cation exchange membrane and the anion migrate through the anion exchange. When NaCl is added to an adjacent cell, concentrated calcium chloride (CaCl₂), magnesium chloride (MgCl₂), NaCl and sodium sulfate (Na₂SO₄) are formed (Camacho et al., 2017; Han, 2018). A typical schematic diagram of EDM is illustrated in Fig. 4(d).

A research team conducted experiments with a full-size ED stack treating BWRO brine from a desalination plant in Beverly Hills, California (USA). The results indicated that EDM successfully treated the BWRO brine with an energy consumption of roughly 0.6 kWh/m³ while recovering 95% of the BWRO brine as freshwater. However, the TDS concentration of the feed brine was very low (3200 mg/L) (Bond et al., 2015). In a recent study, a pilot-scale EDM system was investigated in Almeria (Spain) under the 'Zelda EU Life' project from 2015 to 2017. The results of this pilot study showed that EDM can concentrate BWRO brine from approximately 34,000 mg/L to 163,000 mg/L TDS. At the same time, the initial brine volume was reduced by five times while the SEC of the system was 5.1 kWh/m³ (Nunen and Panicot, 2018). More recently, Chen et al. (2019) investigated the treatment of SWRO brine using EDM. It was observed that this technology is technically feasible to treat brine without scaling problems and the 170 g/L TDS is the final optimal concentration in the multi-batch EDM process. The cost of

this treatment technology is approximately US $0.60/m^3$ of freshwater produced (Bond et al., 2015).

6. Thermal-based technologies for brine treatment

6.1. Brine concentrator and crystallizer

Brine concentrators and brine crystallizers are the most commonly used brine treatment technologies in a ZLD system. Brine Concentrator (BC) is mainly designed as a vertical tube or falling film evaporator, but horizontal spray-film and plate-type evaporators can also be used. In the BC, the feed brine is supplied to a heat exchanger that elevates brine's temperature at the boiling point and then proceeds to a deaerator that removes non-condensable gases. Brine is then inserted into the evaporator sump and mixed with the recirculating slurry. Thus, the brine slurry is pumped to the top of the concentrator and flows into a bundle of heat transfer tubes. The flowing brine creates a thin film on the inner tube surface where water evaporation occurs. A portion of brine evaporates and moves through mist eliminators before inserting the vapor compressor, at which extra heat is added. Subsequently, vapor from the compressor passes to the outside of the evaporator tubes, where its heat is transferred to the colder brine that falls inside the tubes (Spellman, 2015). As the compressed vapor releases heat, it condenses as freshwater and is pumped through the feed heat exchanger, where its heat is transferred to the incoming brine stream. A typical schematic diagram of BC is illustrated in Fig. 5(a). The SEC of this technology is 15.86–26 kWh/m³ (Mickley, 2008; SUEZ, 2017).

The primary characteristic of the BC is the circulation of a slurry of CaSO₄ crystals that function as seeds. CaSO₄ and other scale-forming compounds, such as SrSO₄ and BaSO₄, preferably precipitate on circulating seed crystals rather than on heat transfer areas, preventing scaling. This system can effectively treat the majority of brine streams. For feed brine streams that are insufficient in CaSO₄, an amount of CaSO₄ is added as required to maintain the seeded slurry process, while for streams saturated in CaSO₄, BC operates without any external addition. The water recovery of a typical commercial BC system ranges from 90 to 99% and can be used for brine up to 250,000 mg/L TDS. Furthermore, this technology produces high-quality freshwater as its TDS concentration varies from 5 mg/L to 20 mg/L (Veolia Water Technologies, 2018). Nevertheless, capital costs of BC are high due to the use of high-priced materials such as super duplex stainless steel and titanium, which are

required to avoid corrosion by boiling brine (Bostjancic and Ludlum, 2013; Shaffer et al., 2013).

Brine CRystallizers (BCr) are designed primarily as vertical cylindrical vessels with heat input from an available steam source or vapor compressor. The most common type of crystallizer for brine treatment is the forced circulation crystallizer. In this technology, the brine is initially fed into the crystallizer sump. The incoming brine then mixes with the circulating brine and is then pumped into a shell-and-tube heat exchanger where it is boiled by vapor from the vapor compressor. Since the tubes in the heat exchanger are submerged, the brine is under pressure and does not evaporate. The recirculating brine inserts at an angle into the crystallizer vapor body and swirls in a vortex. A small portion of the brine evaporates, forming crystals. A large amount of the brine is recirculated to the heater while a small stream of the recirculating loop is transferred to a centrifuge or filter to remove the remaining water from the crystals. The vapor is compressed in a vapor compressor and heats the recirculating brine as it condenses on the heat exchanger (Spellman, 2015). Finally, freshwater is collected and dry solid is produced. A typical schematic diagram of BCr is illustrated in Fig. 5(b). BCr can be applied directly to brine, but its capital cost and energy demand are much higher than for an equal capacity BC. The main advantage of BCr, however, is that it can be used for brine up to 300,000 mg/L TDS. The SEC of this technology is 52-70 kWh/m³ (Mickley, 2008; Fluid Technology Solutions Inc., 2016). The cost of BC is approximately US\$1.11/m³ of freshwater produced, while for BCr it is approximately US\$1.22/m³ (Stanford et al., 2010).

6.2. Multi-stage flash distillation and multi-effect distillation

Multi-Stage Flash distillation (MSF) and Multi-Effect Distillation (MED) are the leading thermal-based desalination technologies. Although these commercial technologies are originally developed for BW/SW desalination, they could be appropriate for brine treatment after material upgrades (Mabrouk and Fath, 2015). In the MSF, the feed brine is preheated utilizing condensing vapors from the flash units and conclusively reaches a maximum temperature (up to 110–120 °C) with an external heat source, the brine heater. The hot feed brine is transferred through successively lower vapor pressure (and temperature) flash units in which a portion of the feed solution is evaporated and condensed in the feed preheat exchangers. Thus, the condensed water vapor is the freshwater whereas the concentrated brine is the liquid that exits from the final flash unit in the series



Fig. 5. Typical schematic diagrams of (a) BC (b) BCr (c) MSF (d) MED.

(Clelland and Stewart, 1966; Khoshrou et al., 2017). The MED technology is similar to the MSF, except that (i) vapor condensation occurs in heat exchange with the liquid in the subsequent distillation effect and (ii) the maximum temperature is up to 70–75 °C (Elsayed et al., 2018; Al-Shammiri and Safar, 1999). Typical schematic diagrams of MSF and MED are illustrated in Fig. 5(c) and (d), respectively.

Although these technologies have been widely used in BW/SW desalination, their application in ZLD systems has not been reported in the literature. Currently, MSF and MED systems are made of common stainless steel grades (e.g., UNS S31600 and UNS S31603) that are suitable for BW/SW desalination, but not for high-TDS brine treatment due to corrosion problems from the high Cl⁻ environment (ISSF, 2010; Deyab, 2019). Construction materials such as super duplex stainless steel grades (e.g., UNS S32750 and UNS S32760), titanium, or high nickel alloys must therefore be used to achieve maximum corrosion resistance (Nada, 2010; Boillot and Peultier, 2014). Recently, hyper-duplex stainless steel grades (e.g., UNS S32707 and UNS S33207) have been developed with even higher corrosion pitting resistance and strength among existing duplex stainless steel grades (Chail and Kangas, 2016; Ho et al., 2018). The drawback of these materials is their cost, as they are expensive, in contrast to the conventional materials used so far. Meanwhile, these technologies require a high energy input. The SEC of MSF is 12.5–24 kWh/m³ and for MED it is 7.7–21 kWh/m³, respectively (Al-Karaghouli and Kazmerski, 2013; Ihm et al., 2016; Filippini et al., 2018). Nonetheless, the main advantages of MSF/MED are the highquality freshwater produced (<10 mg/L TDS) and the minimum required pretreatment (Chua and Rahimi, 2017). The cost of MSF is approximately US\$1.40/m³, while for MED it is approximately US\$1.10/ m³ (Kesieme et al., 2013).

6.3. Spray dryer

Spray Dryers (SD) are an alternative technology to crystallizers for the concentration of brine, by converting the brine into a dry powder of mixed solid salts (Tillberg, 2014). To date, spray drying has been widely used in the food (e.g., instant coffee, coffee whitener, baby foods), chemical and pharmaceutical industries (Petersen et al., 2017; Al-Khattawi et al., 2017). A typical SD system includes a feed brine tank, a vertical spray drying chamber and a dried brine separator (bag filter) to collect the dried solids, as presented in Fig. 6(a). In this technology, the concentrated slurry is diffused into the chamber by a centrifugal atomizer and at the same time, hot air is pulled into the chamber. The bag filter separates the dry powder from the hot air stream. Thus, the powder is collected, while air exits to the environment (AIChE, 2010).

The competitive advantage of this technology over crystallizers is the ability to control certain standards of solid salts such as particlesize distribution, particle shape and bulk density (Spellman, 2015; Mackey and Seacord, 2008). There are currently several SDs available with water evaporation capability ranging from 0.5 kg/h to 70 kg/h (GEA Process Engineering, 2019; Kerone, 2018). The SEC of this technology is 52–64 kWh/m³ (Mackey and Seacord, 2008; Nasr et al., 2013). The cost of this treatment technology is approximately US\$0.09/kg of solid produced (Stanford et al., 2010).

6.4. Eutectic freeze crystallization

Eutectic Freeze Crystallization (EFC) is an extension of the freeze crystallization technology that utilizes the different densities between the ice and the salt produced (Williams et al., 2015; Van der Ham et al., 1998). The principle of the EFC is that each saline solution has a eutectic point (EP). As presented in Fig. 6(b), the EP is a particular point in the phase diagram of a salt-water mixture in which there is an equilibrium between ice, salt and a specific concentration of the solution. This specific concentration is called the 'eutectic concentration' (EC) and the equilibrium temperature is called the 'eutectic temperature' (ET). Specifically, EFC is operated at the EP, at which both ice and salt crystallize. The EP is different for different aqueous electrolyte solutions, e.g., for NaCl (-21.2 °C and 23.3 wt%); for KCl (-11.1 °C and 19.6 wt%); for MnSO₄ (-4.2 °C and 20.6 wt%); for CuSO₄ (-1.6 °C and 11.9 wt%); for MgCl₂ (-33.6 °C and 21.6 wt%); for CuCl₂ (-40 °C and 36 wt%) (Enis and Lieberman, 2019). Thus, pure water and salt can be obtained concurrently from aqueous solutions by EFC at a very high water recovery (Hasan et al., 2017). A typical schematic diagram of EFC is illustrated in Fig. 6(c).



Fig. 6. (a) A typical schematic diagram of SD (b) Phase diagram of a binary solid-liquid system at constant pressure (c) A typical schematic diagram of EFC (d) A typical schematic diagram of WAIV.

Table 4

An overview of desalination brine treatment technologies.

Technology	Ability to treat high-TDS brine	Maximum water recovery (%)	Advantages	Challenges	Technological maturity & SEC	Cost Impacts	References
Membrane							
-based RO	- Inlet TDS <70,000 mg/L is recommended - Partial treatment can be performed with conventional membranes for up to 85,000 mg/L TDS	- Up to 50% for <70,000 mg/L TDS feed brine - Up to 10% for 85,000 mg/L TDS feed brine	Less energy intensive technology	- Not effective as a stand-alone technology for brine treatment - Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems	Commercially available technology 2–6 kWh/m ³	US \$0.75/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Valladares Linares et al., 2016; Schantz et al., 2018; Alspach, 2014; Aines et al., 2011; Schantz et al., 2018)
HPRO	Inlet TDS up to 120,000 mg/L	Up to 50%	Less energy intensive technology	 Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems 	Emerging technology 3–9 kWh/m ³	US \$0.79/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Valladares Linares et al., 2016; Schantz et al., 2018; Alspach, 2014; Aines et al., 2011; Schantz et al., 2018; The Dow Chemical Co., 2017)
FO	Inlet TDS up to 200,000 mg/L	Up to 98%	 No feed pressure requirements Low fouling propensity modular High rejection of many contaminants Less energy intensive technology 	 Salt precipitation inhibits flux and recovery Selection of the appropriate 'draw solution' Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems 	Emerging technology 0.8–13 kWh/m ³	US \$0.63/m ³ of freshwater produced	(McGinnis et al., 2013; Kolliopoulos et al., 2018; Ahmed et al., 2019; Valladares Linares et al., 2016; Liden et al., 2019; Eusebio et al., 2016)
OARO	Inlet TDS up to 140,000 mg/L	Up to 72%	 No feed pressure requirements Low fouling propensity modular High rejection of many contaminants Less energy intensive 	- Selection of the appropriate 'draw solution' - Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling	Emerging technology 6–19 kWh/m ³	US \$2.40/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Bartholomew et al., 2018; WDR, 2018; Peters and Hankins, 2019; Bouma and Lienhard, 2018; Chen and Yip, 2018)
MD	Inlet TDS up to 350,000 mg/L	Up to 90%	technology - No feed pressure requirements - Low fouling propensity modular - Possibility of utilization low-grade thermal energy, including geothermal or waste heat, allowing to reduce operating costs and carbon footprint	problems - Potential of membrane wetting - Low membrane flux and poor thermal efficiency - Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems - Post-treatment is needed if volatile pollutants are	Emerging technology 39–67 kWh/m ³	US \$1.17/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Lokare et al., 2018; Jantaporn et al., 2017; Kesieme et al., 2013; Sanmartino et al., 2017; Yang et al., 2017; Tun and Groth, 2011)
MCr	- Inlet TDS up to 350,000 mg/L - Solid product is collected	Up to 90%	 No feed pressure requirements Low fouling propensity modular Possibility of utilization low-grade thermal energy, including geothermal or waste heat, allowing to reduce operating costs and carbon footprint 	 Potential of membrane wetting Low membrane flux and poor thermal efficiency Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems Post-treatment is needed if volatile pollutants are present 	Emerging technology 39–73 kWh/m ³	US \$1.24/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Ali et al., 2015b; Curcio and Di Profio, 2019; Ruiz Salmón and Luis, 2018; Lokare et al., 2018; Drioli et al., 2012; Quist-Jensen et al., 2017)
ED and EDR	Inlet TDS up to 200,000 mg/L	Up to 86%	- Effective with brine of high silica content - Low fouling propensity modular	 Energy cost increases with TDS of feed brine Organic fouling of membranes could be a problem and may require additional pretreatment 	Commercially available technology 7–15 kWh/m ³	US \$0.85/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Yan et al., 2018; Gonzalez et al., 2017; Lopez et al., 2017; Reig et al., 2014; Zhao et al., 2019; Mikhaylin and Bazinet, 2016)
EDM	Inlet TDS up to 150,000 mg/L	Up to 92%	- Effective with brine of high silica content - Low fouling propensity modular	- Energy cost increases with TDS of feed brine - Organic fouling of membranes could be a problem and may require additional pretreatment	Emerging technology 0.6–5.1 kWh/m ³	US \$0.60/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Bond et al., 2015; Nunen and Panicot, 2018; Haerens et al., 2012; Camacho et al., 2017; Chen et al., 2019)

Table 4 (continued)

Technology	Ability to treat high-TDS brine	Maximum water recovery (%)	Advantages	Challenges	Technological maturity & SEC	Cost Impacts	References		
Thermal based									
BC and BCr	 Inlet TDS up to 250,000 mg/L (for BC) Inlet TDS up to 300,000 mg/L (for BCr) Solid product is filtered and dried Salt contains impurities 	Up to 99%	 Established technology specifically developed for the treatment of high-TDS brine High-quality freshwater is produced (<20 mg/L TDS) 	 High capital costs due to the expensive materials (stainless steel or titanium) required to avoid corrosion Salt contains impurities, so improvement can be considered through brine pretreatment or specialized design Energy intensive technology 	Commercially available technology For BC: 15.86–26 kWh/m ³ For BCr: 52–70 kWh/m ³	For BC: US \$1.11/m ³ of freshwater produced For BCr: US \$1.22/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Mickley, 2008; Fluid Technology Solutions Inc., 2016; Stanford et al., 2010; Spellman, 2015; Shaffer et al., 2013)		
MSF and MED	- Current systems are not designed for the treatment of brine - Partial treatment with corrosion-resistant materials is feasible for brine with 70,000 mg/L to 180,000 mg/L TDS	Up to 85–90%	 Technology is commercially available and can be further upgraded to treat high-TDS brine High-quality freshwater is produced Possibility of utilization low-grade thermal energy, including geothermal or waste heat, allowing to reduce operating costs and carbon footbrint 	 High capital costs, due to the expensive materials (stainless steel or titanium) required to avoid corrosion Intensive pretreatment processes (softening, pH adjustment, ultrafiltration, ion exchange, etc.) to avoid scaling and fouling problems Energy intensive technology 	Commercially available technology For MSF: 12.5–24 kWh/m ³ For MED: 7.7–21 kWh/m ³	For MSF: US \$1.40/m ³ of freshwater produced For MED: US \$1.10/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Al-Karaghouli and Kazmerski, 2013; Ihm et al., 2016; Filippini et al., 2018; Kesieme et al., 2013; Deyab, 2019)		
SD	 Inlet TDS up to 250,000 mg/L Solid product is collected and dried Salt contains impurities 	No recovery	- Simple technology - Ability to achieve specific standards, such as particle-size distribution, particle shape and bulk density	 Highly unlikely to be economically viable on a large scale. Recovery of freshwater from outlet gas would be difficult and expensive Salt contains impurities so that improvement can be considered through pretreatment of the brine or specialized design 	Commercially available technology 52–64 kWh/m ³	US\$0.09/kg of solid produced	(Mackey and Seacord, 2008; Nasr et al., 2013; Stanford et al., 2010; Petersen et al., 2017; GEA Process Engineering, 2019)		
EFC	 Inlet TDS up to 250,000 mg/L Solid products are collected Salt are high-pure (purity >90%) 	Up to 98% Theoretically can be up to 100%	-No addition of chemicals is required -Corrosion of materials is reduced due to the low operating temperature	 High capital costs This technology hasn't been applied extensively in multicomponent brine solutions Formation of an ice scale layer in the crystallizer 	Emerging technology 43.8–68.5 kWh/m ³	US \$1.42/m ³ of freshwater produced	(Randall et al., 2014; Pronk et al., 2008; Salvador Cob et al., 2014; Chivavava et al., 2014)		
WAIV	 Inlet TDS up to 100,000 mg/L Solid product is collected Salt contains impurities 	No recovery	- Simple technology - Compact and modular design - Higher evaporation rate than evaporation pond	Higher capital and operating costs than evaporation ponds	Emerging technology 0.3–1 kWh/m ³	US \$1.37/m ³ of freshwater evaporated	(Basile et al., 2018; Murray et al., 2015; Gilron et al., 2003; Macedonio et al., 2011)		

Various researches about EFC have focused on the recovery of one salt from a simple binary or ternary system. Until today, EFC has been successfully applied to treat various binary aqueous solutions, such as CuSO₄ (Van der Ham et al., 2004), MgSO₄ (Genceli et al., 2005), Na₂SO₄ (Lewis et al., 2010; Peters et al., 2016; Becheleni et al., 2017; Leyland et al., 2019) and a KNO₃-HNO₃ ternary system (Vaessen et al., 2003).

Nevertheless, the ability to use EFC to separate multiple salts from multicomponent brine has not been fully investigated. A research conducted by Randall et al. (2011) on RO brine using EFC resulted in a 97% water recovery as well as recovery of pure Na₂SO₄ (96.4% purity) and pure CaSO₄ (98% purity). Thus, the sequential removal of salts from a multicomponent mixture is apparently feasible as each salt crystallizes at its unique eutectic temperature. Salvador Cob et al. (2014) studied the application of EFC to RO brine rich in HCO₃ and Na⁺. The application of EFC crystallizer to this solution resulted in the formation of ice and 5.8 wt% NaHCO₃ at -3.9 °C. Furthermore, it was observed the overall water recovery by the application of EFC to the RO brine was increased from 98.0% to 99.7%. In another study, Chivavava et al. (2014) investigated the effects of residence time and supercooling on ice

formation in an EFC crystallizer with a Na_2SO_4 aqueous solution. It was observed that longer periods of residence (45 min instead of 20 min) increased the average crystal size while increasing supercooling resulted in a larger average ice equivalent diameter. In 2016, the implementation of a large-scale EFC in South Africa was reported. The facility was built at the Eskom Research and Innovation Centre in Rosherville and acts as a training platform and demonstration plant for treatment experiments (Eskom, 2016). The SEC of this treatment technology is 43.8–68.5 kWh/m³ (Pronk et al., 2008). The cost of this treatment technology is approximately US\$1.42/m³ of freshwater produced (Randall et al., 2014).

6.5. Wind-aided intensified eVaporation

Wind-Aided Intensified eVaporation (WAIV) is a thermal-based technology used for brine volume minimization. In this technology, vertical wetted packing towers use wind power to evaporate denselypacked wetted surfaces. Specifically, pressurized air is diffused via the distribution pipes and is vertically moved to the surface of the brine. Commonly, the evaporation surface consists of woven nettings, nonwoven geotextiles or volcanic tuff organized in trays (Gilron et al., 2003). A typical schematic diagram of WAIV is presented in Fig. 6(d).

By using evaporation surfaces in large lateral arrays, maximum wind power is used because the air is not completely saturated with the vapor (Basile et al., 2018). So far, prospects of WAIV as a salt recovery method have hardly been investigated. Oren et al. (2010) investigated the treatment of RO-EDR brine. The results showed that the WAIV unit produced final brine with TDS higher than 300,000 mg/L and presented potential as a method for recovering mineral by-products such as magnesium salts. In another study, led by Macedonio et al. (2011), a RO-MCr unit was combined with WAIV and overall water recovery of up to 88.9% was achieved. More recently, a full-scale demonstration in Roma (Queensland, Australia) showed that the evaporation performance of the WAIV unit was at least 10 times higher than that of the equivalent-size conventional evaporation pond (Murray et al., 2015). Among all technologies, WAIV has the lowest SEC (up to 1 kWh/m³) as exploits wind energy for the evaporation and requires only electric energy for the pumps (Basile et al., 2018; Murray et al., 2015). The cost of this treatment technology is approximately US\$1.37/m³ of freshwater evaporated (Gilron et al., 2018)

7. Evaluation and comparison of desalination brine treatment technologies

An overview of desalination brine treatment technologies is presented in Table 4. The purpose of this side-by-side comparison is to evaluate the technologies based on their ability to effectively treat the desalination brine. Furthermore, a brine treatment technology framework is introduced in Fig. 7.

7.1. Energy consumption

The intensive energy consumption of ZLD systems is a significant problem that limits their further implementation as well as the advancement of membrane-based and thermal-based technologies (Barrington and Ho, 2014; Wenten et al., 2017). Fig. 8 illustrates a comparison of the SEC for (a) membrane-based and (b) thermal-based technologies at their inlet TDS concentration limit. Membrane-based technologies have lower SEC values compared to thermal-based as they do not require a phase change (from liquid to vapor). Thus, membrane-based technologies avoid energy losses associated with evaporation and condensation (Whitaker, 2013). As shown in Fig. 8a, the SEC of membrane-based technologies ranges from 0.6 kWh/m³ to 19 kWh/m³, except for MD and MCr. These technologies are the only thermal-driven membrane-based technologies and therefore have a much higher energy demand (39–73 kWh/m³). Regarding the

thermal-based technologies, two different subgroups can be identified in Fig. 8b: (i) technologies used in the evaporation stage (SEC: 7.7–26 kWh/m³) and (ii) more energy intensive technologies used in the crystallization stage (SEC: 43.8–70 kWh/m³). This significant increase in the energy demand is unavoidable as crystallizers treat feed brine solutions with much higher salinity and viscosity (Leyland et al., 2019; Spellman, 2015).

7.2. Overall performance

The water recovery and the cost of freshwater produced by the treatment technologies are summarized in Fig. 9. Although RO is the most widely used desalination technology, RO can hardly be used in brine treatment due to salinity constraints (<70,000 mg/L TDS) and low recovery (<50%). Accordingly, RO is commonly used first to desalinate BW/SW and is then followed by more effective technologies in the ZLD systems (Mickley, 2008; McGovern et al., 2014b; Navar et al., 2019). HPRO can treat 1.7 times more concentrated brine but has similarly limited performance to RO; however, new advanced membranesmodules appear promising to enhance HPRO (Davenport et al., 2018; Shin et al., 2019). OARO, together with its variants (CFRO and COMRO), is the most recent technology (the first study was published just only three years ago) that achieves better recovery (<72%) at higher feed salinities compared to RO/HPRO (Bartholomew et al., 2018). However, it is currently the most expensive technology due to the incorporation of multiple FO/RO stages. Costs associated with OARO could be indirectly decreased as FO has made significant progress in recent years (Ang and Mohammad, 2019). Compared to the previous technologies, FO is more cost-effective and available for even higher salinities (up to 200,000 mg/L TDS). However, the absence of a universal draw solution and membrane issues are the main concerns that limit its adoption. Except for FO, MD/MCr are very promising since they significantly extend the feed TDS concentration to 350,000 mg/L; however, membrane issues limit also this technology. The electrical-driven technologies (ED/EDR/EDM) are less efficient than FO/MD/MCr but are suitable to treat brine with high silica content as silica is neutrally charged (Tong et al., 2019). Among the three technologies, EDM is more promising since it removes troublesome salts from the brine of the main desalter and thus increases the recovery without the use of costly multiple ED/EDR stages (Cappelle et al., 2017).

BC and BCr, the commercial ZLD technologies, although they have excellent performance (<99% recovery), their capital & operating expenses are so high that other alternatives are being considered. For example, MSF/MED could be good alternatives due to their lower energy consumption. Nonetheless, the scaling risk in the heat exchangers is still high, even if pretreatment (e.g., chemical precipitation, ion-



Fig. 7. Brine treatment technology framework.



Fig. 8. (a) SEC comparison of membrane-based technologies at their inlet TDS concentration limit (b) SEC comparison of thermal-based technologies at their inlet TDS concentration limit.

exchange) is performed (Zhao et al., 2018; Vanoppen et al., 2016). SD differs from the other crystallization technologies as it is the only technology that can produce solid products with preferred quality standards. However, to use this benefit, the feed brine solution must contain specific ions e.g., Na⁺ and Cl⁻ to produce pure NaCl salt crystals that could be sold (US\$30–50/t) and thus decrease the overall desalination cost (Al Bazedi et al., 2013; Basile and Nunes, 2011). In contrast to SD, EFC has not the prior feed composition limitation as it produces high-purity solid salts (>90% purity). Nevertheless, the capital costs for this technology are also high, and so far, the EFC research studies on multi-component solutions are very limited. WAIV is the simplest technology for the crystallization stage as it is an advanced alternative to conventional evaporation ponds, requiring both a lower footprint area and recurrent salt removal. As in the SD, there is no water recovery as brine evaporates in the open atmosphere.

7.3. Environmental impacts, challenges and future prospects

Although ZLD has the primary objective of maximizing freshwater recovery and minimizing waste, its implementation can lead to unintentional environmental impacts. The mixed solid salts produced cannot be reused, and if stored in evaporation ponds, produce odors and may harm wildlife or even pose a danger of leakage (Water Environment Research, 2012). Thus, to prevent potential contamination from the solid waste, impervious liners and consistent monitoring systems are required (Sridhar, 2018). Nowadays, a rapidly increasing approach is to produce multiple high-purity solid salts instead of a compact mixed solid salt for two purposes: (i) to eliminate the need and costs of solid waste disposal and (ii) to sell the high-purity salts and adopt a circular economy strategy. In this approach, salts such as NaCl, CaCO₃, Na₂SO₄ and CaCl₂ are of interest (Al Bazedi et al., 2013). Consequently, various ZLD systems can be developed to recover both freshwater and high-purity solids salts in accordance with the characteristics of the feed brine solution (Sorour et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2016; Ji et al., 2018).

As discussed previously, ZLD technologies consume large amounts of energy, contributing to significant emission of greenhouse gases (GHGs). To overcome this barrier, authors suggest incorporating lowgrade waste heat or renewable energy sources (RES), such as solar thermal energy, wind power or geothermal energy (Zhou et al., 2015b; Ghaffour et al., 2014). Through this approach, GHGs associated with ZLD systems are expected to be reduced. According to the authors, future research should focus on enhancing various aspects of the technologies. For example, novel materials with advanced properties lowpriced and cost-effective materials, advanced system configurations could boost the sustainability of ZLD systems for brine treatment. Novel membranes (e.g., omniphobic, superhydrophobic, etc.) have recently shown great potential in this direction, as previously discussed (Chen et al., 2018; Deng et al., 2018; Xiao et al., 2019). Furthermore, process simulations, techno-economic analyses and life-cycle assessments



Fig. 9. Water recovery and cost of freshwater produced from membrane-based and thermal-based technologies.



Fig. 10. (a) Challenges for brine treatment technologies in the ZLD systems (b) Present and future prospects for ZLD systems.

of GHGs are needed to evaluate the viability of treatment technologies in the different ZLD systems. Overall, the major challenges of desalination brine treatment technologies in ZLD systems are summarized in Fig. 10(a), while present and future prospects for ZLD systems are summarized in Fig. 10(b).

8. Conclusions

Brine management is becoming an important aspect of the water processing industry. Brine discharge into open water bodies, along with other disposal methods, is environmentally unsustainable and not always available. Meanwhile, environmental concerns and increased regulations are factors that have led to increasing demand for brine concentration. ZLD systems can be a viable alternative to disposal methods as their dual aim is to recover freshwater and solid salts, thus avoiding wastewater disposal in the environment. Besides water recycling, resource recovery may be an additional economic motivation for the development of ZLD technologies. Different membrane-based and thermal-based technologies can be used as so far there is no single treatment technology to achieve ZLD and therefore a technology combination is required.

Commercial desalination technologies RO, MSF and MED are not appropriate for brine treatment. Due to osmotic constraints, RO can handle feed solutions of only up to 70,000 mg/L TDS, whereas thermal-based MSF/MED are highly energy intensive and must be constructed from expensive anti-corrosion materials. The purpose-designed technologies, BC and BCr, are effective; however, their very high cost is the factor that has led to the need for alternatives. Several emerging technologies, including OARO, FO, MD/MCr, EFC, EDM, and WAIV show promise in high-TDS brine treatment. For example, some RO issues have been resolved by new variations on the standard RO technology, such as HPRO and OARO, but some other issues remain, such as recovery limited by membrane properties and scaling/fouling. Additionally, incorporating low-grade waste heat or RES into thermal-based ZLD technologies can contribute to lower energy costs and GHGs emissions. However, further studies are needed on a larger scale to assess the effectiveness and sustainability of these technologies. Thus, techno-economic studies and life-cycle assessments of GHGs of the various treatment technologies and their different combinations must therefore be carried out in the future.

Acknowledgements

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

References

- Abdallah, H., El-Gendi, A., Khedr, M., El-Zanati, E., 2015. Hydrophobic polyethersulfone porous membranes for membrane distillation. Front. Chem. Sci. Eng. 91 (1), 84–93. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11705-015-1508-4.
- Abdelkader, S., Boubakri, A., Geissen, S.U., Bousselmi, L., 2018. Direct contact membrane distillation applied to saline wastewater: parameter optimization. Water Sci. Technol. https://doi.org/10.2166/wst.2018.274.
- Abdel-Karim, A., Luque-Alled, J.M., Leaper, S.A., Fan, X., Vijayaraghavan, A., Gad-Allah, T.A., ... Gorgojo, P., 2019. PVDF membranes containing reduced graphene oxide: effect of degree of reduction on membrane distillation performance. Desalination 452, 196–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2018.11.014.
- Abdullah, N., Tajuddin, M.H., Yusof, N., 2019. Forward osmosis (FO) for removal of heavy metals. In: Ahsan, A., Ismail, A.F. (Eds.), Nanotechnology in Water and Wastewater Treatment, pp. 177–204 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-813902-8.00010.
- Abualtayef, M., Al-Najjar, H., Mogheir, Y., Seif, A.K., 2016. Numerical modeling of brine disposal from Gaza central seawater desalination plant. Arab. J. Geosci. 9 (10). https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12517-016-2591-7.
- Ahmed, M., Kumar, R., Al-Wazzan, Y., Garudachari, B., Thomas, J.P., 2018. Assessment of performance of inorganic draw solutions tested in forward osmosis process for desalinating Arabian Gulf seawater. Arab. J. Sci. Eng. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13369-018-3394-9.
- Ahmed, M., Kumar, R., Garudachari, B., Thomas, J.P., 2019. Performance evaluation of a thermoresponsive polyelectrolyte draw solution in a pilot scale forward osmosis seawater desalination system. Desalination 452, 132–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2018.11.013.

AIChE, 2010. American Institute of Chemical Engineers (AIChE). John Wiley & Sons.

- Aines, R. D., Wolery, Thausmann, C. J., Bourcier, W. L., Wolfe, T., & (2011). Fresh water generation from aquifer-pressured carbon storage: feasibility of treating saline formation waters. Energy Procedia, 4, pp. 2269–2276. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j. egypro.2011.02.116.
- Al Bazedi, G., Ettouney, R.S., Tewfik, S.R., Sorour, M.H., El-Rifai, M.A., 2013. Salt recovery from brine generated by large-scale seawater desalination plants. Desalin. Water Treat. 52 (25–27), 4689–4697. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2013.810381.
- Alharbi, T., Alfaifi, H., Almadani, S.A., El-Sorogy, A., 2017. Spatial distribution and metal contamination in the coastal sediments of Al-Khafji area, Arabian Gulf, Saudi Arabia. Environ. Monit. Assess. 189 (12). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-017-6352-1
- Alhéritière, C., Ernst, W.R., Davis, T.A., 1998. Metathesis of magnesium and sodium salt systems by electrodialysis. Desalination 115 (2), 189–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/ s0011-9164(98)00037-x.
- Ali, A., Aimar, P., Drioli, E., 2015a. Effect of module design and flow patterns on performance of membrane distillation process. Chem. Eng. J. 277, 368–377. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cej.2015.04.108.
- Ali, A., Quist-Jensen, C., Macedonio, F., Drioli, E., 2015b. Application of membrane crystallization for minerals' recovery from produced water. Membranes 5 (4), 772–792. https://doi.org/10.3390/membranes5040772.
- Al-Karaghouli, A., Kazmerski, L.L., 2013. Energy consumption and water production cost of conventional and renewable-energy-powered desalination processes. Renew. Sust. Energ. Rev., 343–356 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.12.064.
- Al-Khattawi, A., Bayly, A., Phillips, A., Wilson, D., 2017. The design and scale-up of spray dried particle delivery systems. Expert Opinion on Drug Delivery 15 (1), 47–63. https://doi.org/10.1080/17425247.2017.1321634.
- Alnouri, S.Y., Linke, P., El-Halwagi, M.M., 2017. Accounting for central and distributed zero liquid discharge options in interplant water network design. J. Clean. Prod. 171, 644–661. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.09.236.
- Alshahri, F., 2016. Heavy metal contamination in sand and sediments near to disposal site of reject brine from desalination plant, Arabian Gulf: assessment of environmental

pollution. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 24 (2), 1821–1831. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-016-7961-x.

- Al-Shammari, S.B., Ali, L., 2018. Effect of brine disposal on seawater quality at Az-Zour desalination Plant in Kuwait: physical and chemical properties. Journal of Environmental Science and Engineering A 7, 189–200. https://doi.org/10.17265/2162-5298/ 2018.05.001.
- Al-Shammiri, M., Safar, M., 1999. Multi-effect distillation plants: state of the art. Desalination 126 (1-3), 45–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0011-9164(99)00154-x.
- Alspach, B., 2014. Produced water and salinity management: the desalination frontier. Am. Water Works Assoc. 106, 47–52.
- American Water Works Association, 2011. Reverse Osmosis and Nanofiltration, (M46). American Water Works Association.
- Amjad, M., Gardy, J., Hassanpour, A., Wen, D., 2018. Novel draw solution for forward osmosis based solar desalination. 230, 220–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apenergy.2018.08.021.
- Ang, W. L., Mohammad, W., A., J. D., & Hilal, N. (2019). Forward osmosis research trends in desalination and wastewater treatment: a review of research trends over the past decade. Journal of Water Process Engineering, 31. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jwpe.2019.100886.
- Arafat, H., 2017. Desalination Sustainability: A Technical, Socioeconomic, and Environmental Approach. Elsevier.
- Ashoor, B.B., Mansour, S., Giwa, A., Dufour, V., Hasan, S.W., 2016. Principles and applications of direct contact membrane distillation (DCMD): a comprehensive review. Desalination, 222–246 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.07.043.
- Asraf-Snir, M., Gilron, J., Oren, Y., 2010. Gypsum scaling of anion exchange membranes in electrodialysis. J. Membr. Sci. 520, 176–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. memsci.2016.07.013.
- Asraf-Snir, M., Gilron, J., Oren, Y., 2018. Scaling of cation exchange membranes by gypsum at Donnan exchange and electrodialysis. J. Membr. Sci. 567, 28–38. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.memsci.2018.08.009.
- Atkins, P., Paula, J.d., Keeler, J., 2018. Atkins' Physical Chemistry. 11 ed. Oxford University Press.
- Azerrad, S.P., Isaacs, M., Dosoretz, C.G., 2019, January 15. Integrated treatment of reverse osmosis brines coupling electrocoagulation with advanced oxidation processes. Chem. Eng. J., 771–780 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2018.09.068.
- Barrington, D.J., Ho, G., 2014. Towards zero liquid discharge: the use of water auditing to identify water conservation measures. J. Clean. Prod. 66, 571–576. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.11.065.
- Bartholomew, T.V., Mey, L., Arena, J.T., Siefert, N.S., Mauter, M.S., 2017. Osmotically assisted reverse osmosis for high salinity brine treatment. Desalination 421, 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.04.012.
- Bartholomew, T.V., Siefert, N.S., Mauter, M.S., 2018. Cost optimization of osmotically assisted reverse osmosis. Environmental Science & Technology 52 (20), 11813–11821. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.8b02771.
- Basile, A., Nunes, S.P., 2011. Advanced Membrane Science and Technology for Sustainable Energy and Environmental Applications. Elsevier.
- Basile, A., Curcio, E., Inamuddin, D., 2018. Current Trends and Future Developments on (Bio-) Membranes: Membrane Desalination Systems: The Next Generation. Elsevier.
- Bazargan, A., 2018. A Multidisciplinary Introduction to Desalination. Stylus Publishing, LLC.
- Becheleni, E.M., Rodriguez-Pascual, M., Lewis, A.E., Rocha, S.D., 2017. Influence of phenol on the crystallization kinetics and quality of ice and sodium sulfate decahydrate during eutectic freeze crystallization. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 56 (41), 11926–11935. https:// doi.org/10.1021/acs.iecr.7b02668.
- Belatoui, A., Bouabessalam, H., Hacene, O.R., de-la-Ossa-Carretero, J.A., Martinez-Garcia, E., Sanchez-Lizaso, J.L., 2017. Environmental effects of brine discharge from two desalination plants in Algeria (South Western Mediterranean). Desalin. Water Treat. 76, 311–318. https://doi.org/10.5004/dwt.2017.20812.
- Belkin, N., Rahav, E., Elifantz, H., Kress, N., Berman-Frank, I., 2017. The effect of coagulants and antiscalants discharged with seawater desalination brines on coastal microbial communities: a laboratory and in situ study from the southeastern Mediterranean. Water Res. 110, 321–331. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2016.12.013.
- Bell, E.A., Poynor, T.E., Newhart, K.B., Regnery, J., Coday, B.D., Cath, T.Y., 2017. Produced water treatment using forward osmosis membranes: evaluation of extended-time performance and fouling. J. Membr. Sci. 525, 77–88. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. memsci.2016.10.032.
- Benaissa, M., Rouane-Hacene, O., Boutiba, Z., Guibbolini-Sabatier, M.E., Faverney, C.R.-D., 2017. Ecotoxicological impact assessment of the brine discharges from a desalination plant in the marine waters of the Algerian west coast, using a multibiomarker approach in a limpet, Patella rustica. Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. 24 (31), 24521–24532. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-017-0081-4.
- Bhandary, H., Sabarathinam, C., Al-Khalid, A., 2018. Occurrence of hypersaline groundwater along the coastal aquifers of Kuwait. Desalination 436, 15–27. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2018.02.004.
- Bindels, M., Brand, N., Nelemans, B., 2018. Modeling of semibatch air gap membrane distillation. Desalination, 98–106 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.12.036.
- Boillot, P., Peultier, J., 2014. Use of stainless steels in the industry: recent and future developments. Procedia Engineering 83, 309–321. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. proeng.2014.09.015.
- Bond, R., Davis, T., DeCarolis, J., Dummer, M., 2015. Demonstration of a New Electrodialysis Technology to Reduce the Energy Required for Salinity Management: Treatment of RO Concentrate with EDM. California Energy Commission.
- Bostjancic, J., Ludlum, R., 2013. Getting to Zero Discharge: How to Recycle that Last Bit of 635 Really Bad Wastewater. GE's Water & Process Technologies.
- Bouma, A.T., Lienhard, J.H. 2018. Split-feed counterflow reverse osmosis for brine concentration. Desalination 445, 280–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2018.07.011.

- Brika, B., Omran, A.A., Dia Addien, O., 2015. Chemical elements of brine discharge from operational Tajoura reverse osmosis desalination plant. Desalin. Water Treat. 57 (12), 5345–5349. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.1003330.
- Burton, P.W., Xu, Y., Tselentis, G.-A., Sokos, E., Aspinall, W., 2003. Strong ground acceleration seismic hazard in Greece and neighboring regions. Soil Dyn. Earthq. Eng. 23 (2), 159–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0267-7261(02)00155-0.
- Camacho, L.M., Fox, J.A., Ajedegba, J.O., 2017. Optimization of electrodialysis metathesis (EDM) desalination using factorial design methodology. Desalination 403, 136–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.07.028.
- Cambridge, M.L., Zavala-Perez, A., Cawthray, G.R., Mondon, J., Kendrick, G.A., 2017. Effects of high salinity from desalination brine on growth, photosynthesis, water relations and osmolyte concentrations of seagrass Posidonia australis. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 115 (1–2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2016.11.066.
- Cappelle, M., Walker, W.S., Davis, T.A., 2017. Improving desalination recovery using zero discharge desalination (ZDD): a process model for evaluating technical feasibility. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 56 (37), 10448–10460. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.iecr.7b02472.
- Chail, G., Kangas, P., 2016. Super and hyper duplex stainless steels: structures, properties and applications. Procedia Structural Integrity 2, 1755–1762. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.prostr.2016.06.221.
- Chang, J.-S., 2015, June 1. Understanding the role of ecological indicator use in assessing the effects of desalination plants. Desalination 365, 416–433. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2015.03.013.
- Chen, X., Yip, N.Y., 2018. Unlocking high-salinity desalination with cascading osmotically mediated reverse osmosis: energy and operating pressure analysis. Environmental Science & Technology 52 (4), 2242–2250. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.7b05774.
- Chen, L.-H., Huang, A., Chen, Y.-R., Chen, C.-H., Hsu, C.-C., Tsai, F.-Y., Tung, K.-L., 2018. Omniphobic membranes for direct contact membrane distillation: effective deposition of zinc oxide nanoparticles. Desalination 428, 255–263. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2017.11.029.
- Chen, Q.-B., Ren, H., Tian, Z., Sun, L., Wang, J., 2019. Conversion and pre-concentration of SWRO reject brine into high solubility liquid salts (HSLS) by using electrodialysis metathesis. Sep. Purif. Technol. 213, 587–598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. seppur.2018.12.018.
- Chevron Australia, 2015. Gorgon Gas Development and: Reverse Osmosis Brine Disposal Via Ocean Outfall Environmental Management and Monitoring Plan. Chevron Australia Pty Ltd.
- Chivavava, J., Rodriguez-Pascual, M., Lewis, A.E., 2014. Effect of operating conditions on ice characteristics in continuous eutectic freeze crystallization. Chemical Engineering & Technology 37 (8), 1314–1320. https://doi.org/10.1002/ceat.201400094.
- Chua, H.T., Rahimi, B., 2017. Low Grade Heat Driven Multi-Effect Distillation and Desalination. Elsevier.
- Clelland, D.W., Stewart, J.M., 1966. The optimisation and design of large scale multi-stage flash distillation plants. Desalination 1 (1), 61–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0011-9164(00)84008-4.
- Cooley, H., Ajami, N., Heberger, M., 2013. Key Issues in Seawater Desalination in California: Marine Impacts. Pacific Institute, Oakland, CA.
- Cui, Y., Chung, T.-S., 2018. Pharmaceutical concentration using organic solvent forward osmosis for solvent recovery. Nat. Commun. 9 (1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-03612-2.
- Cui, P., Qian, Y., Yang, S., 2017. New water treatment index system toward zero liquid discharge for sustainable coal chemical processes. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 6 (1), 1370–1378. https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.7b03737.
- Curcio, E., Di Profio, G., Inamuddin, 2019. Membrane crystallization. In: Basile, A., Curcio, E. (Eds.), Current Trends and Future Developments on (Bio-) Membranes. Elsevier, pp. 175–198 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-813551-8.00007-3.
- Davenport, D.M., Deshmukh, A., Werber, J.R., Elimelech, M., 2018. High-pressure reverse osmosis for energy-efficient hypersaline brine desalination: current status, design considerations, and research needs. Environmental Science & Technology Letters 5 (8), 467–475. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.estlett.8b00274.
- de-la-Ossa-Carretero, J.A., Del-Pilar-Ruso, Y., Loya-Fernández, A., Ferrero-Vicente, L.M., Marco-Méndez, C., Martinez-Garcia, E., ... Sánchez-Lizaso, J., 2016. Bioindicators as metrics for environmental monitoring of desalination plant discharges. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 103 (1–2), 313–318. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2015.12.023.
- Del-Pilar-Ruso, Y., Martinez-Garcia, E., Giménez-Casalduero, F., Loya-Fernández, A., Ferrero-Vicente, L.M., Marco-Méndez, C., Sánchez-Lizaso, J.L., 2015. Benthic community recovery from brine impact after the implementation of mitigation measures. Water Res. 70, 325–336. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2014.11.036.
- Deng, L., Ye, H., Li, X., Li, P., Zhang, J., Wang, X., ... Hsiao, B.S., 2018. Self-roughened omniphobic coatings on nanofibrous membrane for membrane distillation. Sep. Purif. Technol. 206, 14–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2018.05.035.
- Deyab, M.A., 2019. Enhancement of corrosion resistance in MSF desalination plants during acid cleaning operation by cationic surfactant. Desalination 456, 32–37. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2019.01.018.
- Di Profio, G., Salehi, S.M., Curcio, E., Drioli, E., 2017. 3.11 membrane crystallization technology. In: Drioli, E., Giorno, L., Fontananova, E. (Eds.), Comprehensive Membrane Science and Engineering, pp. 297–317 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-409547-2.12247.
- Drioli, E., Di Profio, G., Curcio, E., 2012. Progress in membrane crystallization. Current Opinion in Chemical Engineering 1 (2), 178–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. coche.2012.03.005.
- Einav, R., Harussi, K., Perry, D., 2003. The footprint of the desalination processes on the environment. Desalination 152 (1–3), 141–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0011-9164 (02)01057-3.
- Elsayed, M.L., Mesalhy, O., Mohammed, R.H., Chow, L.C., 2018. Effect of disturbances on MED-TVC plant characteristics: dynamic modeling and simulation. Desalination 443, 99–109. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2018.05.021.

Enis, B. M., & Lieberman, P. (2019), US Patent No. US10167205B1.

Eskom, 2016. New Research Technology for Water Treatment and Purification. Eskom Holdings SOC Ltd, Johannesburg.

Eslamian, S., 2016, March 10, Urban Water Reuse Handbook, CRC Press.

- Eusebio, R.C., Promentilla, M.A., Kim, H.S., 2016. Optimization of forward osmosis system for the utilization of reverse osmosis brine. Desalin. Water Treat., 1-6 https://doi.org/ 10.1080/19443994.2016.1168585.
- Eykens, L., Reyns, T., De Sitter, K., Dotremont, C., Pinoy, L., Van der Bruggen, B., 2016. How influence unraveled. Desalination 399, 105–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal 2016 08 019
- Eyvaz, M., Arslan, S., İmer, D., Yüksel, E., Koyuncu, İ., 2018. Forward osmosis membranes A review: Part II. In: Du, H. (Ed.), Osmotically Driven Membrane Processes - Approach, Development and Current Status. Intech https://doi.org/10.5772/ intechopen.74659.
- Falkenberg, L.J., Styan, C.A., 2015. The use of simulated whole effluents in toxicitv assessments: a review of case studies from reverse osmosis desalination plants. Desalination 368, 3-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2015.01.014.
- Fatta-Kassinos, D., Dionysiou, D.D., Kümmerer, K., 2016. Advanced Treatment Technologies for Urban Wastewater Reuse. Springer.
- Filippini, G., Al-Obaidi, M.A., Manenti, F., Mujtaba, I.M., 2018. Performance analysis of hybrid system of multi effect distillation and reverse osmosis for seawater desalination via modelling and simulation. Desalination 448, 21-35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal 2018 09 010
- Fluid Technology Solutions Inc., 2016. OsmoBC™ Integrated Membrane Systems for Industrial Wastewater Treatment. Fluid Technology Solutions Inc. Fluid Technology Solutions Inc., 2019. OsmoF20™ FO Industrial Membrane. Albany OR,
- Fluid Technology Solutions Inc.
- Fortunato, L., Jang, Y., Lee, J.-G., Jeong, S., Lee, S., Leiknes, T., Ghaffour, N., 2018. Fouling development in direct contact membrane distillation: non-invasive monitoring and destructive analysis. Water Res. 132, 34-41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. watres.2017.12.059.
- Frank, H., Rahav, E., Bar-Zeev, E., 2017. Short-term effects of SWRO desalination brine on benthic heterotrophic microbial communities. Desalination 417, 52-59. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.04.031.
- Gacia, E., Invers, O., Manzanera, M., Ballesteros, E., Romero, J., 2006. Impact of the brine from a desalination plant on a shallow seagrass (Posidonia oceanica) meadow. Estuar. Coast. Shelf Sci. 72 (4), 579-590. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2006.11.021.
- Gálvez, J.B., Rodríguez, S.M., Delyannis, E., Belessiotis, V.G., Bhattacharya, S.C., Kumar, S., 2010. Solar Energy Conversion And Photoenergy Systems: Thermal Systems and Desalination Plants. Volume IV. EOLSS Publications.
- Gao, Y., Wang, Y.-N., Li, W., Tang, C.Y., 2014. Characterization of internal and external concentration polarizations during forward osmosis processes. Desalination 338, 65-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2014.01.021.
- GEA Process Engineering, 2019. GEA Spray Drying: Small-Scale Solutions for R&D and Production. GEA.
- Genceli, F.E., Gärtner, R., Witkamp, G.J., 2005. Eutectic freeze crystallization in a 2nd generation cooled disk column crystallizer for MgSO4·H2O system. J. Cryst. Growth 275 (1-2), 1369-1372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrysgro.2004.11.172.
- General Electric Company, 2013. GE Pilots New AquaSel* Technology at Coca-Cola Plant: Solution for near Zero Liquid Discharge. General Electric Company.
- Ghaffour, N., Lattemann, S., Missimer, T., Ng, K.C., Sinha, S., Amy, G., 2014. Renewable energy-driven innovative energy-efficient desalination technologies. Appl. Energy 136, 1155-1165. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.03.033.
- Giagnorio, M., Ricceri, F., Tiraferri, A., 2019. Desalination of brackish groundwater and reuse of wastewater by forward osmosis coupled with nanofiltration for draw solution recovery. Water Res. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2019.01.014.
- Gilron, J., Folkman, Y., Savliev, R., Waisman, M., Kedem, O., 2003. WAIV wind aided intensified evaporation for reduction of desalination brine volume. Desalination 158 (1-3), 205-214. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0011-9164(03)00453-3.
- Gilron, J., Ramon, E., Assaf, N., Kedem, O., 2018. Wind aided intensified evaporation WAIV): an environmentally sustainable method for brine Managemen. In: Basile, A., Curcio, E., Inamuddin, D. (Eds.), Current Trends and Future Developments on (Bio-) Membranes: Membrane Desalination Systems: The Next Generation. Elsevier.
- Goh, P.S., Lau, W.J., Othman, M.H., Ismail, A.F., 2018. Membrane fouling in desalination and its mitigation strategies. Desalination 425, 130-155. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2017.10.018.
- Gonzalez, A., Grágeda, M., Ushak, S., 2017. Assessment of pilot-scale water purification module with electrodialysis technology and solar energy. Appl. Energy 206, 1643-1652. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2017.09.101.
- Gryta, M., 2013. The concentration of geothermal brines with iodine content by membrane distillation. Desalination 325, 16-24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2013.06.019.
- Gude, V.G., 2016. Desalination and sustainability an appraisal and current perspective. Water Res. 89, 87-106. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2015.11.012.
- Gude, G., 2018. Emerging Technologies for Sustainable Desalination Handbook. Butterworth-Heinemann.
- Guo, C.X., Zhao, D.Z., Wang, P., Lu, X., 2014. Na+-functionalized carbon quantum dots: a new draw solute in forward osmosis for seawater desalination. Chem. Commun. 50 (55). https://doi.org/10.1039/c4cc01603c.
- Guo, H., Yao, Z., Wang, J., Yang, Z., Ma, X., Tang, C., 2018. Polydopamine coating on a thin film composite forward osmosis membrane for enhanced mass transport and antifouling performance. J. Membr. Sci. 551, 234-242. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. memsci.2018.01.043.

- Haerens, K., De Vreese, P., Matthiis, E., Pinov, L., Binnemans, K., Van der Bruggen, B., 2012. Production of ionic liquids by electrodialysis. Separation and purification technology. Sep. Purif. Technol. 97, 90–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2012.02.017.
- Han, X.Y., 2018. Preparation of chloride-free potash fertilizers by electrodialysis metathesis. Sep. Purif. Technol. 191, 144–152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2017.09.022.
- Hasan, M., Filimonov, R., Chivavava, I., Sorvari, I., Louhi-Kultanen, M., Lewis, A.E., 2017. Ice growth on the cooling surface in a jacketed and stirred eutectic freeze crystallizer of aqueous Na2 SO4 solutions. Sep. Purif. Technol. 175, 512-526. https://doi.org/ 10 1016/i seppur 2016 10 014
- He, C., Carpenter, G., Westerhoff, P., 2013. Demonstrating and Innovative Combination of Ion Exchange Pretreatment and Electrodialysis Reversal for Reclaimed Water Reverse Osmosis Concentrate Minimization Water Reuse Research Foundation
- Heck, N., Paytan, A., Potts, D.C., Haddad, B., 2016. Predictors of local support for a seawater desalination plant in a small coastal community. Environ. Sci. Pol., 101-111 https:// doi.org/10.1016/i.envsci.2016.08.009.
- Heck, N., Lykkebo Petersen, K., Potts, D.C., Haddad, B., Paytan, A., 2018. Predictors of coastal stakeholders' knowledge about seawater desalination impacts on marine ecosystems. Sci. Total Environ. 639, 785-792. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. scitotenv.2018.05.163.
- Ho, M.Y., Geddes, J., Barmatov, E., Crawford, L., Hughes, T., 2018. Effect of composition and microstructure of duplex stainless steel on adsorption behaviour and efficiency of corrosion inhibitors in 4 molar hydrochloric acid. Part I: standard DSS 2205. Corros. Sci. 137, 43–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.corsci.2018.03.022. Hoang, M., Bolto, B., Haskard, C., Barron, O., Gray, S., Leslie, G., 2009. Desalination Plants:
- An Australia Survey. CSIRO.
- Hobbs, C.M., Arevalo, J.M., Kiefer, C.A., 2016. Concentrate management: weigh benefits and drawbacks to ensure success. Opflow, 22-25 https://doi.org/10.5991/ opf 2016 42 0054
- Hubadillah, S.K., Othman, M.H., Ismail, A.F., Rahman, M.A., Jaafar, J., 2018. A low cost hydrophobic kaolin hollow fiber membrane (h-KHFM) for arsenic removal from aqueous solution via direct contact membrane distillation. Sep. Purif. Technol. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.seppur.2018.04.02.
- IDA, & GWI, 2017. Global Desalination Market Continues to Grow, Adding 4.2 Million Cubic Meters per Day in Contracted Capacity. Topsfield. International Desalination Association & Global Water Intelligence, MA, USA and OXFORD, UK.
- Ihm, S., Al-Najdi, O.Y., Hamed, O.A., Jun, G., Chung, H., 2016. Energy cost comparison between MSF, MED and SWRO: case studies for dual purpose plants. Desalination, 116-125 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.06.029.
- ISSF, 2010. Desalination in Stainless Steel: A Sustainable Solution for the Purification of Salt Water. International Stainless Steel Forum, Brussels, Belgium.
- Jantaporn, W., Ali, A., Aimar, P., 2017. Specific energy requirement of direct contact membrane distillation. Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 128, 15-26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cherd.2017.09.031.
- Jaroszek, H., Lis, A., Dydo, P., 2016. Transport of impurities and water during potassium nitrate synthesis by electrodialysis metathesi. Separation and Purification Technology. vol. 158, pp. 87-93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2015.12.00.
- Jenkins, S., Paduan, J., Roberts, P., Schlenk, D., Weis, J., 2012. Management of Brine Discharges to Coastal Waters Recommendations of a Science Advisory Panel. Water Board, Costa Mesa,CA.
- Ji, X., Curcio, E., Obaidani, S.A., Profio, G.D., Fontananova, E., Drioli, E., 2010. Membrane distillation-crystallization of seawater reverse osmosis brines. Sep. Purif. Technol. 71 (1), 76-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2009.11.004.
- Ji, P.-Y., Ji, Z.-Y., Chen, Q.-B., Liu, J., Zhao, Y.-Y., Wang, S.-Z., Yuan, J.-S., 2018. Effect of coexisting ions on recovering lithium from high Mg2+/Li+ ratio brines by selective-electrodialysis. Sep. Purif. Technol. 207, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. seppur.2018.06.012.
- Jiang, C., Wang, Y., Zhang, Z., Xu, T., 2014. Electrodialysis of concentrated brine from RO plant to produce coarse salt and freshwater. J. Membr. Sci. 450, 323-330. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2013.09.020.
- Johnson, D.J., Suwaileh, W.A., Mohammed, A.W., Hilal, N., 2018. Osmotic's potential: an overview of draw solutes for forward osmosis. Desalination, 100-120 https://doi. org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.09.017.
- Jönsson, A.-S., Wimmerstedt, R., Harrysson, A.-C., 1985. Membrane distillation a theoretical study of evaporation through microporous membranes. Desalination 56, 237-249. https://doi.org/10.1016/0011-9164(85)85028-1.
- Karam, A.M., Alsaadi, A.S., Ghaffour, N., Laleg-Kirati, T.M., 2017. Analysis of direct contact membrane distillation based on a lumped-parameter dynamic predictive model. Desalination 402, 50-61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.09.002.
- Kayvani Fard, A., Rhadfi, T., Khraisheh, M., Atieh, M.A., Khraisheh, M., Hilal, N., 2016. Reducing flux decline and fouling of direct contact membrane distillation by utilizing thermal brine from MSF desalination plant. Desalination 379, 172-181. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.desal.2015.11.004.
- Kerone, 2018. Spray Dryer. Kerone Engineering Solutions LTD, Mumbai, India.
- Kesieme, U.K., Milne, N., Aral, H., Cheng, C.Y., Duke, M., 2013. Economic analysis of desalination technologies in the context of carbon pricing, and opportunities for membrane distillation. Desalination 323. 66-74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2013.03.033.
- Khoshrou, I., Jafari Nasr, M.R., Bakhtari, K., 2017. New opportunities in mass and energy consumption of the multi-stage flash distillation type of brackish water desalination process. Sol. Energy 153, 115-125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2017.05.021.
- Kim, J., Hong, S., 2018. Optimizing seawater reverse osmosis with internally staged design to improve product water quality and energy efficiency. J. Membr. Sci., 76–85 https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2018.09.046.
- Kim, J., Kang, H., Choi, Y.-S., Yu, Y.A., Lee, J.-C., 2016. Thermo-responsive oligomeric poly (tetrabutylphosphonium styrenesulfonate)s as draw solutes for forward osmosis

(FO) applications. Desalination 381, 84–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2015.11.013.

- Knape, B., 2005. Applications of deep-well injection of industrial and municipal wastewater in Texas. Dev. Water Sci., 21–28 https://doi.org/10.1016/s0167-5648(05)52003-3.
- Kolliopoulos, G., Martin, J.T., Papangelakis, V.G., 2018. Energy requirements in the separation-regeneration step in forward osmosis using TMA-CO2-H2O as the draw solution. Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 140, 166–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cherd.2018.10.015.
- Kujawa, J., Cerneaux, S., Kujawski, W., Knozowska, K., 2017. Hydrophobic ceramic membranes for water desalination. Appl. Sci. 7 (4). https://doi.org/10.3390/app7040402.
- Ladewig, B., Asquith, B., 2011. Desalination Concentrate Management. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Lattemann, S., Höpner, T., 2008. Environmental impact and impact assessment of seawater desalination. Desalination 220 (1–3), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2007.03.009.
- Lewis, A.E., Nathoo, J., Thomsen, K., Kramer, H.J., Witkamp, G.J., Reddy, S.T., Randall, D.G., 2010. Design of a Eutectic Freeze Crystallization process for multicomponent waste water stream. Chem. Eng. Res. Des. 88 (9), 1290–1296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cherd.2010.01.023.
- Leyland, D., Chivavava, J., Lewis, A.E., 2019. Investigations into ice scaling during eutectic freeze crystallization of brine streams at low scraper speeds and high supersaturation. Sep. Purif. Technol. 220, 33–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2019.03.025.
- Li, H., Shi, A., Li, M., Zhang, X., 2013. Effect of pH, temperature, dissolved oxygen, and flow rate of overlying water on heavy metals release from storm sewer sediments. Journal of Chemistry https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/434012.
- Li, Z., Valladares Linares, R., Bucs, S., Aubry, C., Ghaffour, N., Vrouwenvelder, J.S., Amy, G., 2015. Calcium carbonate scaling in seawater desalination by ammonia–carbon dioxide forward osmosis: mechanism and implications. J. Membr. Sci. 481, 36–43. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2014.12.055.
- Li, Y., Zhao, Y., Tian, E., Ren, Y., 2018. Preparation and characterization of novel forward osmosis membrane incorporated with sulfonated carbon nanotubes. RSC Adv. (71) https://doi.org/10.1039/C8RA08900K.
- Liden, T., Carlton, D.D., Miyazaki, S., Otoyo, T., Schug, K.A., 2019, February 25. Forward osmosis remediation of high salinity Permian Basin produced water from unconventional oil and gas development. Sci. Total Environ. 653, 82–90. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.10.325.
- Lior, N., Kim, D., 2018. Quantitative sustainability analysis of water desalination a didactic example for reverse osmosis. Desalination 431, 157–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.desal.2017.12.061.
- Liu, J., Yuan, J., Ji, Z., Wang, B., Hao, Y., Guo, X., 2016. Concentrating brine from seawater desalination process by nanofiltration–electrodialysis integrated membrane technology. Desalination 390, 53–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.03.012.
- Liu, C., Chen, L., Zhu, L., 2018. Fouling mechanism of hydrophobic polytetrafluoroethylene (PTFE) membrane by differently charged organics during direct contact membrane distillation (DCMD) process: an especial interest in the feed properties. J. Membr. Sci. 548, 125–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2017.11.011.
- Liyanaarachchi, S., Shu, L., Muthukumaran, S., Jegatheesan, V., Baskaran, K., 2013. Problems in seawater industrial desalination processes and potential sustainable solutions: a review. Rev. Environ. Sci. Biotechnol. 13 (2), 203–214. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11157-013-9326-y.
- Lokare, O.R., Tavakkoli, S., Khanna, V., Vidic, R.D., 2018. Importance of feed recirculation for the overall energy consumption in membrane distillation systems. Desalination 428, 250–254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.11.037.
- Lopez, A.M., Demydov, D., Rogers, B., Cleous, H., Tran, L., Smith, C., ... Hestekin, J.A., 2017. Economic comparison of pressure driven membrane processes to electrically driven processes for use in hydraulic fracturing. Sep. Sci. Technol. 53 (5), 767–776. https:// doi.org/10.1080/01496395.2017.1404612.
- Lux Research, 2017. Eliminating Wastewater: Zero-Liquid Discharge Market to \$2.7 Billion in 2030. Lux Research, BOSTON, MA.
- Mabrouk, A.N., Fath, H.E., 2015. Technoeconomic study of a novel integrated thermal MSF–MED desalination technology. Desalination 371, 115–125. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2015.05.025.
- Macedonio, F., Katzir, L., Geisma, N., Simone, S., Drioli, E., Gilron, J., 2011. Wind-aided intensified eVaporation (WAIV) and membrane crystallizer (MCr) integrated brackish water desalination process: advantages and drawbacks. Desalination 273 (1), 127–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2010.12.002.
- Mackey, E., Seacord, T., 2008. Regional Solution for Concentration Management. Water Reuse Research Foundation.
- Maliva, R., Missimer, T., 2012. Arid Lands Water Evaluation and Management. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg.
- Maliva, R.G., Missimer, T.M., Fontaine, R., 2011. Injection well options for sustainable disposal of desalination concentrate. IDA Journal of Desalination and Water Reuse 3 (3), 17–23. https://doi.org/10.1179/ida.2011.3.3.17.
- Mansour, F., Alnouri, S.Y., Al-Hindi, M., Azizi, F., Linke, P., 2018. Screening and cost assessment strategies for end-of-pipe zero liquid discharge systems. J. Clean. Prod. 179, 460–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.01.064.
- Martinetti, C.R., Childress, A.E., Cath, T.Y., 2009. High recovery of concentrated RO brines using forward osmosis and membrane distillation. J. Membr. Sci. 331 (1–2), 31–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2009.01.003.
- Matsumoto, J.K., Martin, K.L., 2008. Lethal and sublethal effects of altered sand salinity on embryos of beach-spawning California Grunion. Copeia 2, 484–491. https://doi.org/ 10.1643/cp-07-097.
- McGinnis, R.L., Hancock, N.T., Nowosielski-Slepowron, M.S., McGurgan, G.D., 2013. Pilot demonstration of the NH3/CO2 forward osmosis desalination process on high salinity brines. Desalination 312, 67–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2012.11.032.

- McGovern, R.K., Weiner, A.M., Sun, L., Chambers, C.G., Zubair, S.M., Lienhard, V., H, J., 2014a. On the cost of electrodialysis for the desalination of high salinity feeds. Appl. Energy 136, 649–661. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2014.09.050.
- McGovern, R.K., Zubair, S.M., Lienhard V, J.H., 2014b. Hybrid electrodialysis reverse osmosis system design and its optimization for treatment of highly saline brines. IDA Journal of Desalination and Water Reuse 6 (1), 15–23. https://doi.org/10.1179/ 2051645214y.0000000016.
- Melián-Martel, N., Sadhwani Alonso, J.J., Pérez Báez, S.O., 2013. Reuse and management of brine in sustainable SWRO desalination plants. Desalin. Water Treat. 51 (1-3), 560–566. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2012.713567.
- Mickley, M., 2008. Survey of High-Recovery and Zero Liquid Discharge Technologies for Water Utilities. WateReuse Foundation.
- Mickley, M., 2018. Updated and Extended Survey of U.S. Municipal Desalination Plants. Bureau of Reclamation. Denver. Colorado.
- Mikhaylin, S., Bazinet, L., 2016. Fouling on ion-exchange membranes: classification, characterization and strategies of prevention and control. Adv. Colloid Interf. Sci. 229, 34–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cis.2015.12.006.
- Miller, S., Shemer, H., Semiat, R., 2015. Energy and environmental issues in desalination. Desalination 366, 2–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2014.11.034.
- Missimer, T.M., Maliva, R.G., 2018. Environmental issues in seawater reverse osmosis desalination: intakes and outfalls. Desalination 434, 198–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2017.07.012.
- Mitrouli, S.T., Kostoglou, M., Karabelas, A.J., 2016. Calcium carbonate scaling of desalination membranes: assessment of scaling parameters from dead-end filtration experiments. J. Membr. Sci. 510, 293–305. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2016.02.061.
- Mohamed, A.M., Maraqa, M., Al Handhaly, J., 2005. Impact of land disposal of reject brine from desalination plants on soil and groundwater. Desalination 182 (1–3), 411–433. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2005.02.035.
- Murray, B., McMinn, D., Gilron, J., 2015, Aug. Waiv technology: an alternative solution for brine management: results of a full-scale demonstration trial conducted at a location near Roma in Queensland. Water: Journal of the Australian Water Association (5), 42.
- Na, Y., Yang, S., Lee, S., 2014. Evaluation of citrate-coated magnetic nanoparticles as draw solute for forward osmosis. Desalination 347, 34–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2014.04.032.
- Nada, N., 2010. New trends emerge in thermal desalination evaporator materials. 2 (1), 14–15. https://doi.org/10.1179/ida.2010.2.1.14.
- Nagy, E., 2019. Reverse Osmosis. In: Nagy, E. (Ed.), Basic Equations of Mass Transport Through a Membrane Layer, pp. 497–503 https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-813722-2.00020-.
- Nasr, G.G., Yule, A.J., Bendig, L., 2013. Industrial Sprays and Atomization: Design, Analysis and Applications. Springer Science & Business Media.
- National Research Council, 2008. Desalination: A National Perspective. National Academies Press (NAP).
- Nayar, K.G., Fernandes, J., McGovern, R.K., Al-Anzi, B.S., Lienhard, J.H., 2019. Cost and energy needs of RO-ED-crystallizer systems for zero brine discharge seawater desalination. Desalination 457, 115–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2019.01.015.
- Nguyen, H.T., Chen, S.-S., Nguyen, N.C., Ngo, H.H., Guo, W., Li, C.-W., 2015. Exploring an innovative surfactant and phosphate-based draw solution for forward osmosis desalination. J. Membr. Sci. 489, 212–219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2015.03.085 Journal of Membrane Science.
- Nunen, J.V., Panicot, P.A., 2018. Electrodialysis Metathesis Hybrid Technology Scale up Simulations to Increase Brackish Water Reverse Osmosis Recovery to 98–99%. Toledo, Spain.
- Olabarria, P.M., 2015. Constructive Engineering of Large Reverse Osmosis Desalination Plants. Chemical Publishing Company.
- Oren, Y., Korngold, E., Daltrophe, N., Messalem, R., Volkman, Y., Aronov, L., Gilron, J., 2010. Pilot studies on high recovery BWRO-EDR for near zero liquid discharge approach. 261 (3), 321–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2010.06.010.
- Pall Corporation, 2019. Pall Disc Tube™ Module System Brochure. Pall Corporation.
- Panta, S., Lane, P., Doyle, R., Hardie, M., Haros, G., Shabala, S., 2016. Halophytes as a Possible Alternative to Desalination Plants. Halophytes for Food Security in Dry Lands. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, pp. 317–329 https://doi. org/10.1016/b978-0-12-801854-5.00019-.
- Park, D.J., Norouzi, E., Park, C., 2019. Experimentally-validated computational simulation of direct contact membrane distillation performance. Int. J. Heat Mass Transf. 129, 1031–1042. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheatmasstransfer.2018.10.03.
- Paul, D.R., 1972. The role of membrane pressure in reverse osmosis. J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 16 (3), 771–782. https://doi.org/10.1002/app.1972.070160320.
- Pertiwi, P., 2015. An environmental protection (zero discharge) utilizing idle wells to inject produced water for pressure maintenance using deep well injection method. Proc. Indonesian petrol. Assoc. https://doi.org/10.29118/ipa.0.15.o.183.
- Peters, C.D., Hankins, N.P., 2019. Desalination. Osmotically Assisted Reverse Osmosis (OARO): Five Approaches to Dewatering Saline Brines Using Pressure-Driven Membrane Processes. vol. 458, pp. 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2019.01.025.
- Peters, E.M., Chivavava, J., Rodriguez-Pascual, M., Lewis, A.E., 2016. Effect of a phosphonate antiscalant during eutectic freeze crystallization of a sodium sulfate aqueous stream. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 55 (35), 9378–9386. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs. iecr.6b02024.
- Petersen, L.N., Poulsen, N.K., Niemann, H.H., Utzen, C., Jørgensen, J.B., 2017. An experimentally validated simulation model for a four-stage spray dryer. J. Process Control 57, 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprocont.2017.05.001.
- Petersen, K.L., Paytan, A., Rahav, E., Levy, O., Silverman, J., Barzel, O., ... Bar-Zeev, E., 2018. Impact of brine and antiscalants on reef-building corals in the Gulf of Aqaba – potential effects from desalination plants. Water Res. 144, 183–191. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.watres.2018.07.009.

Portillo, E., Louzara, G., Ruiz de la Rosa, M., Quesada, J., Gonzalez, J.C., Roque, F., Mendoza, H., 2012. Venturi diffusers as enhancing devices for the dilution process in desalination plant brine discharges. Desalin. Water Treat. 51 (1–3), 525–542. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/19443994.2012.694218.

Pronk, P., Infante Ferreira, C.A., Witkamp, G.J., 2008. Prevention of crystallization fouling during eutectic freeze crystallization in fluidized bed heat exchangers. Chem. Eng. Process. Process Intensif. 47 (12), 2140–2149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cep.2007.11.006.

Quist-Jensen, C.A., Macedonio, F., Drioli, E., 2015. Membrane crystallization for salts recovery from brine—an experimental and theoretical analysis. Desalin. Water Treat. 57 (16), 7593–7603. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2015.1030110.

Quist-Jensen, C.A., Macedonio, F., Horbez, D., Drioli, E., 2017. Reclamation of sodium sulfate from industrial wastewater by using membrane distillation and membrane crystallization. Desalination 401, 112–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.05.007.

Qureshi, B.A., Zubair, S.M., 2016. Exergy and sensitivity analysis of electrodialysis reversal desalination plants. Desalination 394, 195–203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2016.05.015.

Randall, D.G., Nathoo, J., Lewis, A.E., 2011. A case study for treating a reverse osmosis brine using eutectic freeze crystallization—approaching a zero waste process. Desalination 266 (1–3), 256–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2010.08.034.

Randall, D.G., Zinn, C., Lewis, A.E., 2014. Treatment of textile wastewaters using eutectic freeze crystallization. Water Sci. Technol. 70 (4), 736–741. https://doi.org/10.2166/ wst.2014.289.

Reig, M., Casas, S., Aladjem, C., Valderrama, C., Gibert, O., Valero, F., ... Cortina, J.L., 2014. Concentration of NaCl from seawater reverse osmosis brines for the chlor-alkali industry by electrodialysis. Desalination 342, 107–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2013.12.021.

Renou, S., Givaudan, J.G., Poulain, S., Dirassouyan, F., Moulin, P., 2008. Landfill leachate treatment: review and opportunity. J. Hazard. Mater. 150 (3), 468–493. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jhazmat.2007.09.077.

Roberts, P., Jenkins, S., Paduan, J., Schlenk, D., Weis, J., 2012. Management of Brine Discharges to Coastal Waters, Recommendations of a Science Advisory Panel. Southern California Coastal Water Research Project, Costa Mesa, CA.

Rodríguez, F.A., Santiago, D.E., Franquiz Suárez, N., Ortega Méndez, J.A., Veza, J.M., 2012. Comparison of evaporation rates for seawater and brine from reverse osmosis in traditional salt works: empirical correlations. Water Sci. Technol. Water Supply 12 (2), 234–240. https://doi.org/10.2166/ws.2012.133.

Roy, D., Rahni, M., Pierre, P., Yargeau, V., 2016. Forward osmosis for the concentration and reuse of process saline wastewater. Chem. Eng. J. 287, 277–284. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.cej.2015.11.012.

Roychoudhury, A.N., Petersen, J., 2014. Geochemical evaluation of soils and groundwater affected by infiltrating effluent from evaporation ponds of a heavy mineral processing facility, West Coast, South Africa. J. Geochem. Explor. 144, 478–491. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.gexplo.2014.02.016.

Ruiz Salmón, I., Luis, P., 2018. Membrane crystallization via membrane distillation. Chem. Eng. Process. Process Intensif. 123, 258–271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cep.2017.11.017.

Sadhwani Alonso, J.J., Melián-Martel, N., 2018. Environmental regulations—inland and coastal desalination case studies. G. Gude, Sustainable Desalination Handbook. Elsevier, pp. 403–435.

Saltworks Technologies Inc., 2018. Flex EDR Advanced Electrodialysis Reversal (EDR). Saltworks Technologies Inc., Richmond, BC, Canada.

Saltworks Technologies Inc., 2019. Xtreme RO (X-RO) Enabled by BrineRefine. Saltworks Technologies Inc., Richmond, BC, Canada.

Salvador Cob, S., Genceli Güner, F.E., Hofs, B., van Spronsen, J., Witkamp, G.J., 2014. Three strategies to treat reverse osmosis brine and cation exchange spent regenerant to increase system recovery. Desalination 344, 36–47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2014.03.009.

Sanmartino, J.A., Khayet, M., García-Payo, M.C., El-Bakouri, H., Riaza, A., 2017. Treatment of reverse osmosis brine by direct contact membrane distillation: chemical pretreatment approach. Desalination 420, 79–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2017.06.030.

Schantz, A.B., Xiong, B., Dees, E., Moore, D.R., Yang, X., Kumar, M., 2018. Emerging investigators series: prospects and challenges for high-pressure reverse osmosis in minimizing concentrated waste streams. Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology 4 (7), 894–908. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8ew00137e.

Seker, M., Buyuksari, E., Topcu, S., Babaoglu, D.S., Celebi, D., Keskinler, B., Aydiner, C., 2017. Effect of pretreatment and membrane orientation on fluxes for concentration of whey with high foulants by using NH3/CO2 in forward osmosis. Bioresour. Technol. 243, 237–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biortech.2017.06.101.

Shaffer, D.L., Arias Chavez, L.H., Ben-Sasson, M., Romero-Vargas Castrillón, S., Yip, N.Y., Elimelech, M., 2013. Desalination and reuse of high-salinity shale gas produced water: drivers, technologies, and future directions. Environmental Science & Technology 47 (17), 9569–9583. https://doi.org/10.1021/es401966e.

Shaffer, D.L., Werber, J.R., Jaramillo, H., Lin, S., Elimelech, M., 2015. Forward osmosis: where are we now? Desalination, 271–284 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2014.10.031.

Shammas, N., Wang, L., 2009. Hazardous waste deep-well injection. In: Shammas, N., Wang, L. (Eds.), Handbook of Advanced Industrial and Hazardous Wastes Treatment, pp. 78–856.

Sharma, P.P., Gahlot, S., Rajput, A., Patidar, R., Kulshrestha, V., 2016. Efficient and cost effective way for the conversion of potassium nitrate from potassium chloride using electrodialysis. ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 4 (6), 3220–3227. https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.6b00248.

Shin, M.G., Park, S.-H., Kwon, S.J., H.-E., P.J., Lee, J.-H., 2019. Facile performance enhancement of reverse osmosis membranes via solvent activation with benzyl alcohol. J. Membr. Sci. 578, 220–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2019.02.027.

Shrivastava, I., Adams, E.E., 2018, September 13. Pre-dilution of desalination reject brine: impact on outfall dilution in different water depths. Journal of Hydro-Environment Research https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jher.2018.09.001.

Sonin, A.A., Probstein, R.F., 1968. A hydrodynamic theory of desalination by electrodialysis. Desalination 5 (3). https://doi.org/10.1016/s0011-9164(00)80105-8.

Sorour, M.H., Hani, H.A., Shaalan, H.F., Al-Bazedi, G.A., 2014. Preliminary technoeconomics assessment of developed desalination/salt recovery facility based on membrane and thermal techniques. Desalin. Water Treat. 55 (9), 2416–2422. https://doi.org/10.1080/19443994.2014.947775.

Soroush, A., Ma, W., Cyr, M., Rahaman, M., Asadishad, B., Tufenkji, N., 2016. In situ silver decoration on graphene oxide-treated thin film composite forward osmosis membranes: biocidal properties and regeneration potential. Environ. Sci. Technol. Lett. 3 (1), 13–18. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.estlett.5b00304.

Spellman, F.R., 2015. Reverse Osmosis: A Guide for the Nonengineering Professional. CRC Press.

Sridhar, S., 2018. Membrane Technology: Sustainable Solutions in Water, Health, Energy and Environmental Sectors. CRC Press.

Stanford, B.D., Leising, J.F., Bond, R.G., Snyder, S.A., 2010. Inland desalination: current practices, environmental implications, and case studies in Las Vegas, NV. In: Escobar, I., Scha, A. (Eds.), Sustainability Science and Engineering, pp. 327–350 https://doi.org/ 10.1016/s1871-2711(09)00211-6.

Stone, M.L., Rae, C., Stewart, F.F., Wilson, A.D., 2013. Switchable polarity solvents as draw solutes for forward osmosis. Desalination 312, 124–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2012.07.034.

SUEZ, 2017. Using Evaporators to Achieve Zero Effluent at a BCTMP Pulp Mill. Suez Environnement.

Swaminathan, J., Lienhard, J.H., 2018. Design and operation of membrane distillation with feed recirculation for high recovery brine concentration. Desalination 445, 51–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2018.07.018.

Sydney Water, 2005. Summary of the Environmental Assessment for Public Comment : Sydney's Desalination Project. Sydney Water.

Tado, K., Sakai, F., Sano, Y., Nakayama, A., 2016. An analysis on ion transport process in electrodialysis desalination. Desalination 378, 60–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2015.10.001.

Tang, W., Ng, H.Y., 2008. Concentration of brine by forward osmosis: performance and influence of membrane structure. Desalination 224 (1–3), 143–153. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2007.04.085.

Thabit, M.S., Hawari, A.H., Ammar, M.H., Zaidi, S., Zaragoza, G., Altaee, A., 2019. Evaluation of forward osmosis as a pretreatment process for multi stage flash seawater desalination. Desalination 461, 22–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2019.03.015.

The Dow Chemical Co, 2016. DOW™ XUS180808 Reverse Osmosis Element Product Data Sheet. The Dow Chemical Co., Midland, MI.

The Dow Chemical Co, 2017. DOW™ Specialty Membrane XUS180804 and XUS180802 Reverse Osmosis Elements Product Data Sheet (Midland, MI).

Thomas, D.C., Benson, S.M., 2015. Carbon Dioxide Capture for Storage in Deep Geologic Formations - Results from the CO2 Capture Project: Vol 2 - Geologic Storage of Carbon Dioxide with Monitoring and Verification. Elsevier.

Tillberg, F., 2014. ZLD Systems - An Overview. Royal Institute of Technology, Stockholm.

Tong, T., Wallace, A.F., Zhao, S., Wang, Z., 2019. Mineral scaling in membrane desalination: mechanisms, mitigation strategies, and feasibility of scaling-resistant membranes. J. Membr. Sci. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2019.02.049.

Tufa, R.A., Curcio, E., Brauns, E., van Baak, W., Fontananova, E., Di Profio, G., 2015, December 15. Membrane distillation and reverse electrodialysis for near-zero liquid discharge and low energy seawater desalination. J. Membr. Sci. 496, 325–333. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2015.09.008.

Tun, C.M., Groth, A.M., 2011. Sustainable integrated membrane contactor process for water reclamation, sodium sulfate salt and energy recovery from industrial effluent. Desalination 283, 187–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2011.03.054.

Turek, M., Mitko, K., Piotrowski, K., Dydo, P., Laskowska, E., Jakóbik-Kolon, A., 2017. Prospects for high water recovery membrane desalination. Desalination 401, 180–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2016.07.047.

Uddin, S., 2014. Environmental impacts of desalination activities in the Arabian Gulf. International Journal of Environmental Science and Development, 114–117 https:// doi.org/10.7763/IJESD.2014.V5.461.

UNESCO, 2017. The United Nations World Water Development Report 2018: Nature-Based Solutions for Water. UNESCO Publishing.

Václavíková, N., Zich, L., Doležel, M., 2017. Pilot module for electrodialysis-metathesis protected against shunt currents. Desalin. Water Treat. 75, 320–324. https://doi.org/ 10.5004/dwt.2017.20446.

Vaessen, R., Seckler, M., Witkamp, G.J., 2003. Eutectic freeze crystallization with an aqueous KNO3—HNO3Solution in a 100-L cooled-disk column crystallizer. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 42 (20), 4874–4880. https://doi.org/10.1021/ie020946c.

Valipour, A., Hamnabard, N., Woo, K.-S., Ahn, Y.-H., 2014. Performance of high-rate constructed phytoremediation process with attached growth for domestic wastewater treatment: effect of high TDS and Cu. J. Environ. Manag. 45, 1–8. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jenvman.2014.06.009.

Valladares Linares, R., Li, Z., Yangali-Quintanilla, V., Ghaffour, N., Amy, G., Leiknes, T., Vrouwenvelder, J.S., 2016. Life cycle cost of a hybrid forward osmosis – low pressure reverse osmosis system for seawater desalination and wastewater recovery. Water Res. 88, 225–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2015.10.017.

Van der Ham, F., Witkamp, G.J., de Graauw, J., van Rosmalen, G.M., 1998. Eutectic freeze crystallization: application to process streams and waste water purification. Chem. Eng. Process. Process Intensif. 37 (2), 207–213. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0255-2701 (97)00055-x.

- Van der Ham, F., Seckler, M.M., Witkamp, G.J., 2004. Eutectic freeze crystallization in a new apparatus: the cooled disk column crystallizer. Chem. Eng. Process. Process Intensif. 43 (2), 161–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0255-2701(03)00018-7.
- Vanoppen, M., Stoffels, G., Buffel, J., De Gusseme, B., Verliefde, A.R., 2016. A hybrid IEX-RO process with brine recycling for increased RO recovery without chemical addition: a pilot-scale study. Desalination 394, 185–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2016.05.003.
- Veolia Water Technologies, 2018. Brine Concentrator System: HPD®Evaporation and Crystallization. Veolia Water Technologies.
- Voutchkov, N., 2014. Desalination Engineering: Operation and Maintenance. McGraw Hill Professional.
- Voutchkov, N., 2017. Pretreatment for Reverse Osmosis Desalination. Elsevier.
- Walker, W.S., Kim, Y., Lawler, D.F., 2014. Treatment of model inland brackish groundwater reverse osmosis concentrate with electrodialysis – part II: sensitivity to voltage application and membranes. Desalination 345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. desal.2014.04.026.
- Wang, P., Chung, T.-S., 2015. Recent advances in membrane distillation processes: membrane development, configuration design and application exploring. J. Membr. Sci. 476, 39–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2014.09.016.
- Warsinger, D.M., Tow, E.W., Maswadeh, L.A., Connors, G.B., Swaminathan, J., Lienhard, V., H, J., 2018. Inorganic fouling mitigation by salinity cycling in batch reverse osmosis. Water Res. 137, 384–394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2018.01.060.
- Water Environment Research, 2012. Demonstration of Membrane Zero Liquid Discharge for Drinking Water Systems - a Literature Review (Alexandria, VA).
- WDR. (2018, November 13). Water Desalination ReporT. WDR, 54(43).
- Wenten, I.G., Ariono, D., Purwasasmita, M., Khoirudin, A., 2017. Integrated processes for desalination and salt production: a mini-review. AIP Conference Proceedings https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4976929.
- Whitaker, S., 2013. Fundamental Principles of Heat Transfer. Elsevier.
- Williams, R.G., Follows, M.J., 2011. Ocean Dynamics and the Carbon Cycle: Principles and Mechanisms. Cambridge University Press.
- Williams, P., Ahmad, M., Connolly, B., Oatley-Radcliffe, D., 2015. Technology for freeze concentration in the desalination industry. Desalination 356, 314–327. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.desal.2014.10.023.
- Xiao, Z., Zheng, R., Liu, Y., He, H., Yuan, X., Ji, Y., ... He, T., 2019. Slippery for scaling resistance in membrane distillation: a novel porous micropillared superhydrophobic surface. Water Res. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2019.01.036.
- Xiong, R., Wei, C., 2017. Current status and technology trends of zero liquid discharge at coal chemical industry in China. Journal of Water Process Engineering 19, 346–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jwpe.2017.09.005.
- Xu, S., Li, F., Su, B., Hu, M.Z., Gao, X., Gao, C., 2018. Novel graphene quantum dots (GQDs)incorporated thin film composite (TFC) membranes for forward osmosis (FO) desalination. Desalination 451, 219–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2018.04.004.

- Yan, Z., Yang, H., Qu, F., Yu, H., Liang, H., Li, G., Ma, J., 2017. Reverse osmosis brine treatment using direct contact membrane distillation: effects of feed temperature and velocity. Desalination 423, 149–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.09.010.
- Yan, H., Wang, Y., Wu, L., Shehzad, M.A., Jiang, C., Fu, R., ... Xu, T., 2018. Multistage-batch electrodialysis to concentrate high-salinity solutions: process optimisation, water transport, and energy consumption. J. Membr. Sci. 570-571, 245–257. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.memsci.2018.10.008.
- Yang, Y., Liu, Q., Wang, H.D., Jin, G., Li, C., Meng, H., 2017. Superhydrophobic modification of ceramic membranes for vacuum membrane distillation. Chin. J. Chem. Eng. 25 (10), 1395–1401. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjche.2017.05.003.
- Younos, T., 2005, December. Environmental issues of desalination. Journal of Contemporary Water Research & Education 132 (1), 11–18. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1936-704X.2005.mp132001003.x.
- Yu, M., Zhang, H., Yang, F., 2017. A study of a ferric-lactate complex as draw solute in forward osmosis. Chem. Eng. J. 314, 132–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2016.12.100.
- Zhang, W., Miao, M., Pan, J., Sotto, A., Shen, J., Gao, C., der Bruggen, B.V., 2017. Separation of divalent ions from seawater concentrate to enhance the purity of coarse salt by electrodialysis with monovalent-selective membranes. Desalination 411, 28–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.desal.2017.02.008.
- Zhao, D., Chen, S., Guo, C.X., Zhao, Q., Lu, X., 2016. Multi-functional forward osmosis draw solutes for seawater desalination. Chin. J. Chem. Eng. 24 (1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cjche.2015.06.018.
- Zhao, J., Wang, M., Lababidi, H.M., Al-Adwani, H., Gleason, K.K., 2018. A review of heterogeneous nucleation of calcium carbonate and control strategies for scale formation in multi-stage flash (MSF) desalination plants. Desalination 442, 75–88. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.desal.2018.05.008.
- Zhao, D., Lee, L.Y., Ong, S.L., Chowdhury, P., Siah, K.B., Ng, H.Y., 2019. Electrodialysis reversal for industrial reverse osmosis brine treatment. Sep. Purif. Technol. 213, 339–347. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.seppur.2018.12.056.
- Zhou, A., Luo, H., Wang, Q., Chen, L., Zhang, T.C., Tao, T., 2015a. Magnetic thermoresponsive ionic nanogels as novel draw agents in forward osmosis. RSC Adv. 5 (20), 15359–15365. https://doi.org/10.1039/c4ra12102c.
- Zhou, X., Gingerich, D.B., Mauter, M.S., 2015b. Water treatment capacity of forwardosmosis systems utilizing power-plant waste heat. Ind. Eng. Chem. Res. 54 (24), 6378–6389. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.iecr.5b00460.
- Ziolkowska, J.R., 2014. Is desalination affordable?—regional cost and price analysis. Water Resour. Manag. 29 (5), 1385–1397. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11269-014-0901-y.
- Ziolkowska, J., Reyes, R., 2016. Prospects for desalination in the United Statesd experiences from California, Florida, and Texas. In: Ziolkowska, J.R., Peterson, J.M. (Eds.), Competition for Water Resources. Experiences and Management Approaches in the US and Europe. Elsevier, p. 478.
- Zuo, J., Bonyadi, S., Chung, T.-S., 2016. Exploring the potential of commercial polyethylene membranes for desalination by membrane distillation. J. Membr. Sci. 497, 239–247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.memsci.2015.09.038.